

GENWORTH FINANCIAL INC

FORM 10-Q (Quarterly Report)

Filed 05/10/05 for the Period Ending 03/31/05

Address 6620 WEST BROAD STREET

RICHMOND, VA 23230

Telephone 804-281-6000

CIK 0001276520

Symbol GNW

SIC Code 6311 - Life Insurance

Industry Insurance (Life)

Sector Financial

Fiscal Year 12/31



GENWORTH FINANCIAL INC

FORM 10-Q (Quarterly Report)

Filed 5/10/2005 For Period Ending 3/31/2005

CIK 0001276520

Fiscal Year 12/31

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

		F	ORM 10-Q
X	QUARTERLY REPORT PURS	SUANT TO	SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
	For the quarterly period ended Marc	h 31, 2005	
			OR
	TRANSITION REPORT PURS ACT OF 1934	SUANT TO	SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
	For the transition period from	to	
		Commis	sion file number 001-32195
	Ge		ch Financial, Inc. of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)
	Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction Incorporation or Organization		33-1073076 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)
	6620 West Broad Stre Richmond, Virginia (Address of Principal Executive C		23230 (Zip Code)
		(Registrant's Te	(804) 281-6000 elephone Number, Including Area Code)
		months (or for	ed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) ys. Yes \boxtimes No \square .
X	Indicate by check mark whether the regis	trant is an accel	lerated filer (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes \Box . No
Stocl	At May 6, 2005, 227,028,880 shares of Ck, par value \$0.001 per share, were outstan		n Stock, par value \$0.001 per share, and 243,216,559 shares of Class B Common

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION	_
Item 1. Financial Statements	
Statement of Earnings for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 (Unaudited)	3
Statement of Financial Position as of March 31, 2005 (Unaudited) and December 31, 2004	4
Statement of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2005, and 2004 (Unaudited)	5
Notes to Financial Statements (Unaudited)	6
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	11
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	38
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	40
PART II—OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	41
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	43
Item 6. Exhibits	43
Signatures	44

PART I—FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

GENWORTH FINANCIAL, INC.

STATEMENT OF EARNINGS

(Dollar amounts in millions, except per share amounts) (Unaudited)

	Three months ended March 31,	
	2005	2004
Revenues:		
Premiums	\$1,605	\$1,722
Net investment income	851	1,037
Net realized investment (losses) gains	(6)	16
Policy fees and other income	161	249
Total revenues	2,611	3,024
Benefits and expenses:		
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	1,075	1,351
Interest credited	340	396
Underwriting, acquisition, and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	408	508
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	232	345
Interest expense	72	47
Total benefits and expenses	2,127	2,647
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes and accounting change	484	377
Provision for income taxes	162	117
Net earnings from continuing operations before accounting change	322	260
Gain on sale of discontinued operations, net of taxes		7
Net earnings before accounting change	322	267
Cumulative effect of accounting change, net of taxes		5
Net earnings	\$ 322	\$ 272
Earnings per common share (see note 2):		
Basic	\$ 0.66	\$ 0.56
Diluted	\$ 0.65	\$ 0.56

See Notes to Financial Statements

GENWORTH FINANCIAL, INC.

STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION (Dollar amounts in millions)

	M	lauah 21	Dec	ember 31,
	N	larch 31, 2005		2004
	(Uı	naudited)		
Assets				
Investments: Fixed maturities available-for-sale, at fair value	\$	52,641	\$	52,424
Equity securities available-for-sale, at fair value	Ф	355	Ф	374
Mortgage and other loans, net of valuation allowance of \$54 and \$52		6,279		6,051
Policy loans		1,232		1,224
Short-term investments		65		247
Restricted investments held by securitization entities		815		860
Other invested assets		3,823		3,996
Office invested assets	_	3,623	_	3,770
Total investments		65,210		65,176
Cash and cash equivalents		1,461		1,963
Accrued investment income		809		733
Deferred acquisition costs		5,212		5,020
Intangible assets		819		780
Goodwill		1,462		1,465
Reinsurance recoverable		18,560		18,535
Other assets (\$36 and \$24 restricted in securitization entities)		1,551		1,322
Separate account assets		8,608		8,884
Total assets	\$	103,692	\$	103,878
Liabilities and Stockholders' Interest				
Liabilities:	_		_	
Future annuity and contract benefits	\$	62,098	\$	61,698
Liability for policy and contract claims		3,376		3,329
Unearned premiums		3,580		3,597
Other policyholder liabilities		677		638
Other liabilities (\$13 and \$3 restricted in securitization entities)		6,793		6,792
Non-recourse funding obligations		900		900
Short-term borrowings		544		559
Long-term borrowings		2,440		2,442
Senior notes underlying equity units		600		600
Preferred stock		100		100
Deferred tax liability		643		624
Borrowings related to securitization entities		813		849
Separate account liabilities		8,608		8,884
Total liabilities		91,172		91,012
Commitments and Continuous in	_			
Commitments and Contingencies Stockholders' interest:				
Class A Common Stock, \$0.001 par value; 1.5 billion shares authorized; 227.0 million shares issued and				
outstanding		_		_
Class B Common Stock, \$0.001 par value; 700 million shares authorized; 262.6 million shares issued and 243.2				
million shares outstanding		<u> </u>		
Additional paid-in capital		10,625		10,612
Accumulated non-owner changes in stockholders' interest:	_			
Net unrealized investment gains		847		1,019
Derivatives qualifying as hedges		266		268
Foreign currency translation adjustments		346		322
Foreign currency translation adjustments	_	340		322
Total accumulated non-owner changes in stockholders' interest		1,459		1,609
Retained earnings		936		645
Treasury stock, at cost (19.4 million shares as of March 31, 2005)		(500)		_
	_		_	
Total stockholders' interest		12,520		12,866
Total liabilities and stockholders' interest	\$	103,692	\$	103,878
Total natified and stockholders interest	φ	103,072	Ψ	103,070

GENWORTH FINANCIAL, INC.

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

(Dollar amounts in millions) (Unaudited)

Three months ended March 31,

	2005	2004
Cash flows from operating activities:		
Net earnings	\$ 322	\$ 272
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings to net cash from operating activities:		
Amortization of investment discounts and premiums	14	8
Net realized investment losses (gains)	6	(16)
Charges assessed to policyholders	(77)	(73)
Acquisition costs deferred	(300)	(251)
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	232	345
Deferred income taxes	112	355
Corporate overhead allocation	_	10
Cumulative effect of accounting change, net of taxes	_	(5)
Gain on sale of discontinued operations, net of taxes	_	(7)
Change in certain assets and liabilities:		
Accrued investment income and other assets, net	(324)	(159)
Insurance reserves	556	632
Other liabilities and other policy-related balances	415	416
Tax liabilities	(23)	(308)
		()
Not and form an activities	933	1,219
Net cash from operating activities	933	1,219
Cash flows from investing activities:		
Proceeds from maturities and repayments of investments:		
Fixed maturities	904	1,349
Mortgage, policy and other loans	195	230
Other invested assets	24	27
Proceeds from sales and securitizations of investments:		
Fixed maturities and equity securities	987	516
Other invested assets	91	83
Purchases and originations of investments:		
Fixed maturities and equity securities	(2,488)	(3,218)
Mortgage, policy and other loans	(435)	(251)
Other invested assets	(116)	(63)
Payments for businesses purchased, net of cash acquired	_	(9)
Proceeds from the sale of discontinued operations	_	10
Short-term investment activity, net	182	318
	<u>-</u> _	
Net and Commission activities	(656)	(1,000)
Net cash from investing activities	(656)	(1,008)
Cash flows from financing activities:		
Proceeds from issuance of investment contracts	1,666	1,412
Redemption and benefit payments on investment contracts	(1,896)	(1,677)
Short-term borrowing activity, net	(15)	252
Net commercial paper borrowings	_	4
Dividends paid to stockholders	(32)	
Acquisition of treasury stock from majority stockholder	(500)	_
Capital contribution received from majority stockholder	2	39
Net cash from financing activities	(775)	30
Net cash from matering activities	(113)	30
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(4)	29
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	(502)	270
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	1,963	1,982
Cook and sock againstants at and of paried	¢ 1 4¢1	\$ 2.252
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 1,461	\$ 2,252

GENWORTH FINANCIAL, INC. NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited)

(1) Formation of Genworth and Basis of Presentation

Genworth Financial, Inc. ("Genworth") was incorporated in Delaware on October 23, 2003 in preparation for the corporate reorganization of certain insurance and related subsidiaries of General Electric Company ("GE") and an initial public offering of Genworth common stock, which was completed on May 28, 2004 ("IPO"). In connection with the IPO, Genworth acquired substantially all of the assets and liabilities of GE Financial Assurance Holdings, Inc. ("GEFAHI"). Prior to its IPO, Genworth was a wholly-owned subsidiary of GEFAHI. GEFAHI is an indirect subsidiary of General Electric Capital Corporation ("GE Capital"), which in turn is an indirect subsidiary of GE. Prior to the corporate reorganization, GEFAHI was a holding company for a group of companies that provide life insurance, long-term care insurance, group life and health insurance, annuities and other investment products and U.S. mortgage insurance. At the same time, Genworth also acquired certain other insurance businesses previously owned by other GE subsidiaries. These businesses included international mortgage insurance, payment protection insurance, a Bermuda reinsurer, and mortgage contract underwriting.

In consideration for the assets and liabilities Genworth acquired in connection with the corporate reorganization, Genworth issued to GEFAHI 489.5 million shares of its Class B Common Stock, \$600 million of its 6.00% Equity Units ("Equity Units"), \$100 million of its 5.25% Series A Cumulative Preferred Stock ("Series A Preferred Stock") which is mandatorily redeemable, a \$2.4 billion short-term note, and a \$550 million contingent non-interest-bearing note ("Contingent Note"). The liabilities Genworth assumed included \(\frac{4}{60}\) billion aggregate principal amount of 1.6% notes due 2011 issued by GEFAHI. The transactions above, which are accounted for at book value as transfers between entities under common control, are referred to as our corporate reorganization. Shares of Class B Common Stock convert automatically into shares of Class A Common Stock when they are held by any person other than GE or an affiliate of GE or when GE no longer beneficially owns at least 10% of our outstanding common stock. Class A Common Stock and Class B Common Stock have identical voting rights, except Class B shares have approval rights over certain corporate actions and rights with respect to the election and removal of directors. As a result, all of the 146.4 million shares of common stock sold in Genworth's IPO consisted of Class A Common Stock.

On March 30, 2005, our majority stockholder completed an offering ("secondary offering") of 80.5 million shares of our Class B Common Stock. The 80.5 million shares were automatically converted to Class A Common Stock upon the sale of these shares to the public. We did not receive any proceeds in the secondary offering. Concurrently with the secondary offering, we repurchased 19.4 million shares of Class B Common Stock from our majority stockholder at a price of \$25.811 per share (the net proceeds per share received by the selling stockholder from the underwriters), which are recorded at cost as treasury stock in the unaudited Statement of Financial Position.

For the periods prior to our corporate reorganization, the accompanying financial statements include the accounts of certain indirect subsidiaries and businesses of GE that represent the predecessor of Genworth. The companies and businesses included in the predecessor financial statements are GEFAHI, Financial Insurance Company Ltd., FIG Ireland Ltd., WorldCover Direct Ltd., RD Plus S.A., CFI Administrators Ltd., Financial Assurance Company Ltd., Financial Insurance Group Services Ltd., Consolidated Insurance Group Ltd., Viking Insurance Co. Ltd., GE Mortgage Insurance Ltd., GE Mortgage Insurance (Guernsey) Ltd., Genworth Financial Mortgage Insurance Company Canada, GE Capital Mortgage Insurance Corp. (Australia) Pty Ltd., The Terra Financial Companies, Ltd., GE Capital Insurance Agency, Inc., CFI Pension Trustees Ltd., Financial Insurance Guernsey PCC Ltd., GE Financial Assurance Compania De Seguros y Reaseguros de Vida S.A. and GE Residential Connections Corp., Assocred SA, Ennington Properties Limited and the consumer protection insurance business of Vie Plus S.A. All of the companies were indirect subsidiaries of GE. For these periods, we refer to the combined predecessor companies and businesses as the "company", "we", "us", or "our" unless the context otherwise requires.

For the periods subsequent to our reorganization, the accompanying financial statements include on a consolidated basis the accounts of Genworth and our affiliate companies in which we hold a majority voting or economic interest, which for these periods we refer to as the "company," "we", "us", or "our" unless the context otherwise requires.

We label our quarterly information using a calendar convention, that is, first quarter is consistently labeled as ending on March 31, second quarter as ending on June 30, and third quarter as ending on September 30. It is our practice to establish actual interim closing dates using a "fiscal" calendar, which requires our businesses to close their books on a Saturday. The effects of this practice are modest and only exist within a reporting year.

The accompanying financial statements are unaudited and have been prepared in accordance with the rules and regulations of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). These financial statements include all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring accruals) considered necessary by management to present a fair statement of the financial position, results of operations, and cash flow for the periods presented. The results reported in these quarterly financial statements should not be regarded as necessarily indicative of results that may be expected for the entire year. The financial statements included herein should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and related notes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2004, contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K. Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform with the current year presentation.

(2) Earnings per Common Share

Basic and diluted earnings per common share are calculated by dividing net earnings for the three months ended March 31, 2005, by 488.8 million weighted average basic common shares outstanding and by 494.3 million weighted average diluted common shares outstanding, respectively. Weighted average common shares outstanding for the three months ended March 31, 2004 are determined as if our reorganization had occurred on January 1, 2004. Basic and diluted earnings per common share are calculated by dividing historical net earnings by 489.5 million pro forma common shares outstanding for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

		onths ended rch 31,
	2005	2004
Basic earnings per common share:		
Net earnings from continuing operations before accounting change	\$ 0.66	\$ 0.53
Gain on sale of discontinued operations, net of taxes	_	0.01
Cumulative effect of accounting change, net of taxes	_	0.01
Basic earnings per common share	\$ 0.66	\$ 0.56
Diluted earnings per common share:		
Net earnings from continuing operations before accounting change	\$ 0.65	\$ 0.53
Gain on sale of discontinued operations, net of taxes	_	0.01
Cumulative effect of accounting change, net of taxes	_	0.01
D'I to I are 'en a communitation	Φ.Ο.	¢ 0.56
Diluted earnings per common share	\$ 0.65	\$ 0.56
Weighted-average shares used in basic earnings per common share calculations	488.8	489.5
Dilutive securities:		
Stock purchase contracts underlying equity units	3.6	_
Stock options and stock appreciation rights	1.4	
Restricted stock units	0.5	_
	40:-	100
Weighted-average shares used in diluted earnings per common share calculations	494.3	489.5

(3) Non-owner Changes in Stockholders' Interest

A summary of changes in stockholders' interest that did not result directly from transactions with our stockholders is as follows:

	Three months ended March 31,				
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2004			
Net earnings	\$ 322	\$ 272			
Net unrealized (losses) gains on investment securities	(172)	1,203			
Derivatives qualifying as hedges	(2)	97			
Foreign currency translation adjustments	24	4			
Total	\$ 172	\$ 1,576			

(4) Investments

As of March 31, 2005, the amortized cost or cost, gross unrealized gains and losses, and estimated fair value of our fixed maturities and equity securities classified as available-for-sale were as follows:

	Amortized	Gross unrealized	Gross unrealized	Estimated
(Dollar amounts in millions)	cost or cost	gains	losses	fair value
Fixed maturities:				
U.S. government and agencies	\$ 478	\$ 18	\$ (3)	\$ 493
State and municipal	2,925	95	(4)	3,016
Government—non U.S.	1,769	50	(11)	1,808
U.S. corporate	20,855	842	(172)	21,525
Corporate—non U.S.	7,017	219	(58)	7,178
Public utilities	6,244	351	(24)	6,571
Mortgage and asset-backed	11,974	145	(69)	12,050
Total fixed maturities	51,262	1,720	(341)	52,641
Equity securities	274	83	(2)	355
Total available-for-sale securities	\$51,536	\$ 1,803	\$ (343)	\$52,996

As of December 31, 2004, the amortized cost or cost, gross unrealized gains and losses, and estimated fair value of our fixed maturities and equity securities classified as available-for-sale were as follows:

	Amortized	Gross unrealized	Gross unrealized	Estimated
(Dollar amounts in millions)	cost or cost	gains	losses	fair value
Fixed maturities:				
U.S. government and agencies	\$ 552	\$ 21	\$ (1)	\$ 572
State and municipal	2,908	123	(1)	3,030
Government—non U.S.	1,681	66	(3)	1,744
U.S. corporate	21,019	1,005	(131)	21,893
Corporate—non U.S.	6,677	254	(18)	6,913
Public utilities	6,036	373	(14)	6,395
Mortgage and asset-backed	11,749	175	(47)	11,877
Total fixed maturities	50,622	2,017	(215)	52,424
Equity securities	304	72	(2)	374
• •				
Total available-for-sale securities	\$ 50,926	\$ 2,089	\$ (217)	\$52,798

Effective March 16, 2005, we began a repurchase program in which we sell a security at a specified price and agree to repurchase that security at another specified price at a later date. Repurchase agreements are treated as collaterized financing transactions and are carried at the amounts at which the securities will be subsequently reacquired, including accrued interest, as specified in the respective agreement. The market value of securities to be repurchased is monitored and collateral levels are adjusted where appropriate to protect the counterparty against credit exposure. Cash received is invested in fixed maturities. At March 31, 2005, the fair value of the securities pledged under the repurchase program totaled \$212 million and the offsetting repurchase obligation of \$200 million is included in other liabilities on the Statement of Financial Position.

(5) Stockholders' Interest

The following presents a summary of activity in stockholders' interest for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

(Dollar amounts in millions)	Additional Paid-in Capital	Accumulated Non-owner Changes in Stockholders' Interest	Retained Earnings	Treasury Stock, at Cost	Total Stockholders' Interest
Balances as of December 31, 2004	\$ 10,612	\$ 1,609	\$ 645	\$ —	\$ 12,866
Changes other than transactions with stockholders:					
Net earnings	_	_	322	_	322
Net unrealized gains (losses) on investment					
securities	_	(172)	_	_	(172)
Derivatives qualifying as hedges	_	(2)	_	_	(2)
Foreign currency translation adjustments	_	24	_	_	24
Total changes other than transactions with stockholders	_	_	_	_	172
Dividends and other transactions with stockholders	_	_	(31)	_	(31)
Acquisition of treasury stock from majority stockholder	_		_	(500)	(500)
Capital contribution received from majority stockholder	3	_	_	_	3
Stock based compensation	10		_		10
Balances as of March 31, 2005	\$ 10,625	\$ 1,459	\$ 936	\$ (500)	\$ 12,520

(6) Operating Segment Information

We conduct our operations in four business segments: (1) Protection, which includes our life insurance, long-term care insurance, group life and health insurance and payment protection insurance; (2) Retirement Income and Investments, which includes our fixed, variable and income annuities, variable life insurance, asset management and specialized products, including GICs, funding agreements and structured settlements; (3) Mortgage Insurance, which includes our mortgage insurance products that facilitate homeownership by enabling borrowers to buy homes with low-down-payment mortgages; and (4) Corporate and Other, which includes net realized investment gains (losses), interest and other debt financing expenses and unallocated corporate income and expenses, as well as the results of several small, non-core businesses that are managed outside our operating segments. Prior to our corporate reorganization, we also conducted operations in the Affinity segment which includes life and health insurance and other financial products and services offered directly to consumers through

affinity marketing arrangements with a variety of organizations, an institutional asset management business and several other small businesses that were not part of our core ongoing business.

Three months ended March 31

The following is a summary of segment activity:

	Ma	ch 31,	
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2004	
Revenues			
Protection	\$1,530	\$1,566	
Retirement Income and Investments	735	979	
Mortgage Insurance	294	263	
Affinity	_	139	
Corporate and Other	52	77	
Total Revenues	\$2,611	\$3,024	
Net earnings (losses) from continuing operations before accounting change			
Protection	\$ 139	\$ 124	
Retirement Income and Investments	60	31	
Mortgage Insurance	141	103	
Affinity	_	(2)	
Corporate and Other	(18)	4	
Total net earnings from continuing operations before accounting change	\$ 322	\$ 260	
The following is a summary of total assets by operating segment:			
(Dollar amounts in millions)	March 31, 2005	December 31, 2004	
Assets			
Protection	\$ 32,253	\$ 31,806	
Retirement Income and Investments	56,536	56,610	
Mortgage Insurance	6,560	6,428	
Corporate and Other	8,343	9,034	
Total assets	\$103,692	\$ 103,878	

(7) Commitments and Contingencies

We face significant risk of litigation and regulatory investigations and actions in the ordinary course of operating our businesses, including class action lawsuits. Our pending legal and regulatory actions include proceedings specific to us and others generally applicable to business practices in the industries in which we operate. Plaintiffs in class action and other lawsuits against us may seek very large or indeterminate amounts, including punitive and treble damages, which may remain unknown for substantial periods of time. A substantial legal liability or a significant regulatory action against us could have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. Moreover, even if we ultimately prevail in the litigation, regulatory action or investigation, we could suffer significant reputational harm, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

(8) Subsequent Event

On April 21, 2005, we entered into a \$1 billion revolving credit facility ("Five-Year Credit Facility") which matures on April 21, 2010. The Five-Year Credit Facility replaces our existing 364-day credit facility which was scheduled to mature on May 27, 2005. The Five-Year Credit Facility bears a floating interest rate based on certain indices plus an applicable margin.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our unaudited historical financial statements and related notes as well as the pro forma financial information and related notes included herein.

Cautionary note regarding forward-looking statements

This report contains certain "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements may be identified by words such as "expects," "intends," "anticipates," "plans," "believes," "seeks," "estimates," "will," or words of similar meaning and include, but are not limited to, statements regarding the outlook for our future business and financial performance. Forward-looking statements are based on management's current expectations and assumptions, which are subject to inherent uncertainties, risks and changes in circumstances that are difficult to predict. Actual outcomes and results may differ materially due to global political, economic, business, competitive, market, regulatory and other factors, including the following:

- Risks relating to our businesses, including interest rate fluctuations, downturns and volatility in equity markets, defaults in portfolio securities, downgrades in our financial strength and credit ratings, unexpected changes in mortality and morbidity rates, accelerated amortization of deferred acquisition costs and present value of future profits, impairment of the value of goodwill, failure of demand for long-term care insurance, decreases in the volume of mortgage originations, increases in mortgage insurance cancellations, increases in the use of captive reinsurance in the mortgage insurance market, the influence of large mortgage lenders and investors, foreign exchange rate fluctuations, insufficiency of reserves, legal constraints on dividend distributions by subsidiaries, illiquid investments, competition, inability to attract or retain independent sales intermediaries and dedicated sales specialists, defaults by counterparties, regulatory restrictions on our operations and changes in applicable laws and regulations, legal or regulatory actions or investigations and increased regulatory scrutiny into some aspects of our operations, political or economic instability and the threat of terrorism; and
- Risks relating to our separation from GE, including the loss of benefits associated with GE's brand and reputation, our need to establish our new Genworth brand identity quickly and effectively, our inability to present financial information in SEC filings that accurately represents the results we would have achieved as a stand-alone company, the possibility that we will not be able to replace services previously provided by GE on comparable terms, uncertainty of amounts and timing of payments that we have agreed to make to GE under our Tax Matters Agreement and other matters relating to that agreement, potential conflicts of interest with GE and GE's engaging in the same type of business as we do in the future.

We undertake no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise.

Overview

Our business

We are a leading insurance company in the U.S., with an expanding international presence. We have three primary operating segments: Protection, Retirement Income and Investments, and Mortgage Insurance.

• **Protection**. We offer U.S. customers life insurance, long-term care insurance, and group life and health insurance primarily for companies with fewer than 1,000 employees. In Europe, we offer payment protection insurance (PPI), which helps consumers meet their payment obligations in the event of illness, involuntary unemployment, disability or death. For the three months ended March 31, 2005

our Protection segment had segment net earnings of \$139 million and for the three months ended March 31, 2004 our Protection segment had pro forms segment net earnings of \$123 million.

- Retirement Income and Investments. We offer U.S. customers fixed and variable deferred annuities, income annuities, variable life insurance, asset management and specialized products, including GIC's, funding agreements and structured settlements. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 our Retirement Income and Investments segment had segment net earnings of \$60 million and for the three months ended March 31, 2004 our Retirement Income and Investments segment had pro forma segment net earnings of \$30 million.
- *Mortgage Insurance* . We offer mortgage insurance products in the U.S., Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and Europe that facilitate homeownership by enabling borrowers to buy homes with low-down-payment mortgages. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, our Mortgage Insurance segment had segment net earnings of \$141 million and \$103 million, respectively.

We also have a Corporate and Other segment, which consists primarily of unallocated corporate income and expenses (including amounts accrued in settlement of class action lawsuits), the results of a few small, non-core businesses that are managed outside of our operating segments, most of our interest and other financing expenses and net realized investment gains (losses). For the three months ended March 31, 2005 our Corporate and Other segment had a segment net loss of \$18 million and for the three months ended March 31, 2004 the Corporate and Other segment had a pro forma segment loss of \$2 million.

Our corporate reorganization

We were incorporated in Delaware on October 23, 2003 in preparation for our corporate reorganization and the IPO. In connection with the IPO, we acquired substantially all of the assets and liabilities of GEFAHI. GEFAHI is an indirect subsidiary of GE and prior to the completion of the IPO, was a holding company for a group of companies that provide life insurance, long-term care insurance, group life and health insurance, annuities and other investment products and U.S. mortgage insurance. We also acquired certain other insurance businesses that were owned by other GE subsidiaries but managed by members of the Genworth management team. These businesses included international mortgage insurance, payment protection insurance, a Bermuda reinsurer and mortgage contract underwriting. In consideration for the assets that we acquired and the liabilities that we assumed in connection with our corporate reorganization, we issued to GEFAHI 489.5 million shares of our Class B Common Stock, \$600 million of our Equity Units, \$100 million of our Series A Preferred Stock, a \$2.4 billion note and a \$550 million Contingent Note.

Basis of financial information

The financial information presented herein has been derived from our financial statements, which have been prepared as if Genworth had been in existence throughout all relevant periods. Our financial information and statements include all businesses that were owned by GEFAHI, including those that were not transferred to us in connection with our corporate reorganization, as well as the other insurance businesses that we acquired from other GE subsidiaries in connection with our corporate reorganization. In addition to our three operating segments and our Corporate and Other segment, our historical financial statements also include the results of (1) the Partnership Marketing Group business, which offers life and health insurance, auto club memberships and other financial products and services directly to consumers through affinity marketing arrangements with a variety of organizations, (2) an institutional asset management business owned by GEFAHI, and (3) several other small businesses owned by GEFAHI that are not part of our core ongoing business.

We did not acquire the Partnership Marketing Group business, the institutional asset management business or these other small businesses from GEFAHI, and their results are presented as a separate operating segment under the caption Affinity.

The unaudited pro forma information presented herein reflects our financial information for the three months ended March 31, 2004, as adjusted to give effect to the reinsurance transactions, the transactions included in our corporate reorganization, and the other transactions described in the notes to the pro forma financial information under "Notes to Pro Forma Financial Information," as if each had occurred as of January 1, 2004.

Revenues and expenses

Our revenues consist primarily of the following:

- **Protection**. The revenues in our Protection segment consist primarily of:
 - net premiums earned on individual life, individual long-term care, group life and health and payment protection insurance policies;
 - net investment income on the separate investment portfolio held by our payment protection insurance business or allocated to this segment's other lines of business; and
 - policy fees and other income, including fees for mortality and surrender charges primarily from universal life insurance policies, and other administrative charges.
- Retirement Income and Investments . The revenues in our Retirement Income and Investments segment consist primarily of:
 - net premiums earned on income annuities and structured settlements with life contingencies;
 - net investment income allocated to this segment; and
 - policy fees and other income, including surrender charges, mortality and expense charges, investment management fees and commissions.
- Mortgage Insurance . The revenues in our Mortgage Insurance segment consist primarily of:
 - net premiums earned on mortgage insurance policies;
 - net investment income on the segment's separate investment portfolio; and
 - policy fees and other income, including fees from contract underwriting services.
- Corporate and Other. The revenues in our Corporate and Other segment consist primarily of:
 - net premiums, policy fees and other income from the insurance businesses in this segment;
 - unallocated net investment income; and
 - net realized investment gains (losses).

We allocate net investment income from our Corporate and Other segment to our Protection (except payment protection insurance) and Retirement Income and Investments segments using an approach based principally upon the investment portfolio established to support each of those segments' products and targeted capital levels. We do not allocate net investment income from our Corporate and Other segment to our Mortgage Insurance segment or to our payment protection insurance product within the Protection segment, because they have their own separate investment portfolios, and the net investment income from those portfolios is reflected in the Mortgage Insurance and Protection segment results. In our financial statements, we allocated net investment income to our Affinity segment in the same manner that we allocated these items to our Protection and Retirement Income and Investments segments.

All net realized investment gains (losses) are reflected in the Corporate and Other segment and are not reflected in the results of any of our other segments.

Our expenses consist primarily of the following:

- benefits provided to policyholders and contractholders and changes in reserves;
- interest credited on general account balances;
- underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, including commissions, marketing expenses, policy and contract servicing costs, overhead and other general expenses that are not capitalized (shown net of deferrals);
- amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs and other intangible assets;
- · interest and other financing expenses; and
- income taxes.

We allocate corporate expenses to each of our operating segments based on the amount of capital allocated to that segment.

Critical accounting policies

There are several accounting policies that we consider to be particularly critical to an understanding of our financial statements because their application places the most significant demands on our ability to judge the effect of inherently uncertain matters on our financial results: reserves, deferred acquisition costs (DAC), present value of future profits (PVFP), goodwill impairment, valuation of investment securities and impairment of investment securities. For a discussion of each of these policies, please see the discussion entitled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Overview—Critical Accounting Policies" contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004. For all of these critical accounting policies, we caution that future events rarely develop exactly as forecasted, and management's best estimates may require adjustment.

Pro Forma Financial Information

The following unaudited pro forma financial information table reflects our historical statements of earnings as adjusted to give effect to the transactions described in the notes hereto as if each had occurred as of January 1, 2004.

The unaudited pro forma financial information is based upon available information and assumptions that we believe are reasonable, is for illustrative and informational purposes only and is not intended to represent or be indicative of what our results of operations would have been had the transactions described above occurred on the dates indicated. The unaudited pro forma financial information also should not be considered representative of our future results of operations.

Three months ended March 31, 2004

			Three	months e	nded March 31	, 2004		
	Historical	Pro forma adjustments— excluded assets and liabilities(a)		Pro forma adjustments— reinsurance transactions (b)		Pro forma adjustments— capital structure(c)		Pro forma
(Dollar amounts in millions, except per share amounts)								
Revenues:								
Premiums	\$ 1,722	\$	(54)	\$	(49)	\$	_	\$1,619
Net investment income	1,037		(18)		(266)		_	753
Net realized investment gains	16		(1)		<u>`</u> ´		_	15
Policy fees and other income	249		(67)		(33)		<u> </u>	149
Total revenues	3,024		(140)		(348)		_	2,536
Benefits and expenses:								
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	1,351		(49)		(222)		_	1,080
Interest credited	396				(73)		_	323
Underwriting, acquisition, and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	508		(73)		(22)		_	413
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	345		(29)		(32)		_	284
Interest expense	47						14	61
Total benefits and expenses	2,647		(151)		(349)		14	2,161
		_				_		_
Earnings from continuing operations before income	277		1.1				(1.4)	27.5
taxes and accounting change	377		11		1		(14)	375
Provision for income taxes	117		10		(1)		(5)	121
Net earnings from continuing operations	\$ 260	\$	1	\$	2	\$	(9)	\$ 254
Net earnings from continuing operations per common share:								
Basic	\$ 0.53							\$ 0.52
Basic	Ψ 0.55							\$ 0.32
Diluted	\$ 0.53							\$ 0.52
Weighted-Average common shares outstanding:								
Basic	489.5							489.5
Diluted	489.5							489.5

See Notes to Pro Forma Financial Information.

Notes to Pro Forma Financial Information

- (a) Reflects adjustments to exclude amounts included in our historical earnings relating to (1) certain businesses (formerly reported in the company's Affinity Segment) and certain investment partnerships, which in each case were not transferred to the company, and (2) net realized investment (gains) losses and related tax benefit arising from sales of Affinity segment assets that were reflected in our Corporate and Other Segment.
- (b) Reflects adjustments to record the effects of the reinsurance transactions we entered into with, and the related contribution we made to UFLIC, an indirect subsidiary of GE. As part of these transactions, we ceded to UFLIC all of its in-force structured settlement contracts, substantially all of our in-force variable annuity contracts, and a block of long-term care insurance policies that it reinsured from Travelers in 2000, and we assumed from UFLIC a block of Medicare supplement insurance, all effective as of January 1, 2004.

The unaudited pro forma earnings information for 2004 gives effect to the reinsurance transactions as if each had occurred as of January 1, 2004 and excludes the effects of all ceded reinsured contracts that were issued before January 1, 2004. We have continued to sell variable annuities and structured settlements after completion of the reinsurance transactions and are retaining that business for our own account, subject to third party reinsurance in the ordinary course of business. Our pro forma statement of earnings for the three months ended March 31, 2004 excludes the impact of the entire block of long-term care insurance policies that we ceded to UFLIC as we did not issue any new policies for this block in 2004, and we will not issue any in the future.

Under the reinsurance transactions, we receive an expense allowance to reimburse us for costs we incur to service the reinsured blocks. Actual costs and expense allowance amounts will be determined by expense studies to be conducted periodically. The pro forma adjustments have been prepared assuming that actual costs incurred during the pro forma periods, as determined under our historical cost structure and allocation methods, were reimbursed by an expense allowance.

Concurrently with the reinsurance transactions, we contributed \$1.836 billion of capital to UFLIC, which primarily represented the excess statutory capital in our insurance subsidiaries after giving effect to the reinsurance transactions. As a significant portion of the assets transferred and contributed were not owned for the entire period, the pro forma adjustments to reduce net investment income and net realized investment gains were based upon a proportional allocation of investment income from the investment assets historically identified as (1) supporting the blocks of business reinsured for the reinsurance, and (2) representing surplus of subsidiaries providing assets that were contributed to UFLIC.

(c) Reflects adjustments for changes in our capitalization to exclude the impact of commercial paper, short-term borrowings from GE Capital and derivatives that were not transferred to us in connection with the corporate reorganization and to include the impact of the issuance of \$600 million of the company's 6.00% Equity Units and \$100 million of the company's 5.25% mandatory redeemable Series A Cumulative Preferred Stock, both of which were completed on May 28, 2004, the issuance of 3, 5, 10 and 30 year notes totaling \$1.9 billion which was completed June 15, 2004, and the issuance of \$500 million of commercial paper which was completed June 14, 2004, as well as interest expense related to the accretion of the company's obligation to GE under the Tax Matters Agreement and the tax impacts resulting from these changes in the company's capitalization.

Net operating earnings

The following table presents our "net operating earnings" for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004. "Net operating earnings" is a non-GAAP financial measure that we define as net earnings from continuing operations, excluding after-tax net realized investment gains and losses (which can fluctuate significantly from period to period), changes in accounting principles and non-recurring, infrequent or unusual items. There were no non-recurring, infrequent or unusual items excluded from pro forma net operating earnings in the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004.

Management believes that analysis of net operating earnings enhances understanding and comparability of performance by highlighting underlying business activity and profitability drivers. However, net operating earnings should not be viewed as a substitute for net earnings in accordance with GAAP. In addition, our

definition of net operating earnings may differ from the definitions used by other companies. The table below provides a reconciliation of net earnings to net operating earnings (as defined above) for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004 and to pro forma net earnings from continuing operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

RECONCILIATION OF COMPANY NET EARNINGS TO NET OPERATING EARNINGS AND PRO FORMA NET EARNINGS FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS

	Three mon Marc	
(Dollar amounts in millions, except per share amounts)	2005	2004
Net earnings	\$ 322	\$ 272
Gain on sale of discontinued operations, net of taxes	_	(7)
Cumulative effect of accounting change, net of taxes	<u> </u>	(5)
Net earnings from continuing operations before accounting change	322	260
N-4	4	(10)
Net realized investment losses (gains), net of taxes	4	(10)
Net operating earnings	\$ 326	\$ 250
Net earnings from continuing operations before accounting change		\$ 260
Excluded assets and liabilities (a)		Ψ 200
Reinsurance transactions (b)		2
Capital structure and other (c)		(9)
Pro forma net earnings from continuing operations		254
Net realized investment gains, net of taxes		(10)
Pro forma net operating earnings		\$ 244
Not counting you common about		
Net earnings per common share: Basic	\$ 0.66	\$ 0.56
Basic	\$ 0.00	Ψ 0.50
Diluted	\$ 0.65	\$ 0.56
Net earnings from continuing operations before accounting change per common share:		
Basic	\$ 0.66	\$ 0.53
Diluted	\$ 0.65	\$ 0.53
Net operating earnings per common share:		
Basic	\$ 0.67	\$ 0.51
D'I (. I	. 0.66	¢ 0.51
Diluted	\$ 0.66	\$ 0.51
Pro forma net earnings from continuing operations per common share:		
Basic		\$ 0.52
Diluted		\$ 0.52
Pro forma net operating earnings per common share:		¢ 0.50
Basic		\$ 0.50
Diluted		\$ 0.50
Weighted-average common shares outstanding:		
Basic Basic	488.8	489.5
Diluted	404.2	490.5
Diluted	494.3	489.5

For a description of footnotes (a), (b) and (c), see the corresponding notes under Notes to Pro Forma Financial Information.

Recent business trends and conditions

The following business trends and conditions have had a significant impact on our products during the periods covered by this report:

Life insurance . Results in our life insurance business are impacted by mortality, persistency, investment yields, and the effective use of capital. Additionally, sales of new products are dependent on competitive product features and pricing, distribution expansion and penetration, and consistent customer service. Regulation XXX requires insurers to establish additional statutory reserves for term and universal life insurance policies with long-term premium guarantees. This regulation has the effect of requiring writers of these products to carry greater levels of capital for policies underwritten. In response to this regulation, we implemented capital management actions that have improved our new business returns and enabled us to decrease our premium rates for term life insurance. We have launched several new universal life products targeted at the no-lapse guarantee senior and survivorship markets. These price decreases, new product offerings, distribution expansion and ongoing service initiatives have led to higher term and universal life insurance sales. Our annualized first-year premiums for life insurance products increased by 14% from \$37 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to \$42 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

Long-term care insurance. Several factors, such as long-term interest rates, trends in lapse rates, mortality, morbidity and claims experience, affect the results in our long-term care insurance business. In addition, the long-term care insurance industry in recent years has seen volatility with competitors raising prices, and in some cases, exiting the market. In the third quarter of 2003, we started selling our newest long-term care insurance products in selected states. These products were priced to achieve our target returns on capital and to reflect new features and benefits, trends in lapse rates, interest rates, morbidity and historical claims experience. Our pricing strategy for these products, along with declines in overall industry sales, has contributed to lower sales in recent periods. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we began selling these products in the majority of the remaining states. Our annualized first-year premiums for the long-term care business remained constant at \$41 million for three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004. We believe that our pricing strategy is appropriate and that over time, the long-term care insurance market will expand as a result of aging demographics, increasing healthcare and nursing care costs, the uncertainty regarding government programs that currently cover these costs and the increasing public awareness of the benefits of private long-term care insurance.

Payment protection insurance. Our payment protection insurance business, excluding run-off business, has expanded as a result of our strategy to develop new relationships with distributors, introduce new products and enter additional markets in Europe. In the aggregate, written premiums, gross of reinsurance and cancellations, in our payment protection insurance business increased by 29% from \$351 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005. This increase reflects strong growth due to new distribution relationships and increased penetration with current distribution relationships and favorable foreign exchange rate movements. Adjusted for changes in foreign exchange, the written premiums, gross of reinsurance and cancellations in our PPI business increased by 21% from \$351 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to \$424 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

Annuities . The results of our Retirement Income and Investments segment are affected primarily by interest rate fluctuations, crediting rates and the value of equity markets. In addition, our competitive position within many of our distribution channels depends significantly upon product features, including crediting rates on spread-based products relative to our competitors, minimum guaranteed rates, surrender charge periods in fixed annuities as well guaranteed features we offer in variable products. We continually evaluate our competitive position based upon each of those features, and we make adjustments as appropriate to meet our target return thresholds. Our deposits in fixed annuities decreased by 11% from \$411 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to \$364 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 primarily due to pricing actions we have taken to reach targeted returns in the current low interest rate environment. We believe that a gradual increase in market interest rates will have a favorable impact on consumer demand for these products and improve our returns, and in recent quarters we have experienced improved spreads in these products. Our new deposits in variable annuities decreased by 29% from \$250 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to

\$178 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005. We believe this decline was primarily driven by a market shift to variable annuity products with certain guaranteed benefit features that we chose not to offer due to their risk profile.

We have introduced our Income Distribution Series of variable annuity products and riders in response to customers who desire guaranteed minimum income streams at the end of an accumulation period. Our Income Distribution Series of variable annuity products and riders provide the contractholder with a guaranteed minimum income stream and an opportunity to participate in market appreciation, but reduce some of the risks to insurers that generally accompany traditional products with guaranteed minimum income benefits. Sales of these products increased by 105% from \$42 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to \$86 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

Mortgage insurance . The results of our Mortgage Insurance segment are affected by economic trends and trends in housing markets, including mortgage origination volume, interest rate trends, home price appreciation, levels of mortgage delinquencies as well as for our international mortgage insurance business, movements in foreign currency exchange rates. In the U.S., the private mortgage insurance market has experienced an overall decline in market size driven principally by increasing interest rates as well as the continued popularity of simultaneous second mortgages, or "80-10-10" loans, as an alternative to private mortgage insurance, resulting in a significant decrease in our U.S. new insurance written. Our U.S. new insurance written decreased by 16% from \$6.8 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to \$5.7 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2005 related primarily to smaller market size, partially offset by ongoing progress in driving new sales through our customer segmentation strategy.

Our international mortgage insurance business has continued to expand and has had a favorable impact on our results of operations. International new insurance written increased by 30% from \$10.9 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2004 to \$14.2 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2005. This growth was due to continued flow business growth in the Canadian and Australian markets, as well as our selective expansion into the Australian prime bulk market. We expect that the growth of our international mortgage insurance business will continue to contribute an increasing portion of this segment's total revenues and profits.

As a result of the significant U.S. refinancing activity in 2002 and 2003 and the significant expansion of our international business in recent years, as of March 31, 2005, approximately 79% of our U.S. risk in force and 71% of our international risk in force have not yet reached its anticipated highest claim frequency years, which are generally between the third and seventh year of the loan. We expect our loss experience on these loans will increase as policies continue to age.

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth our results of operations. The pro forma financial information reflects our results of operations as adjusted to reflect the various adjustments described in the Notes to Pro Forma Financial Information set forth above. The pro forma financial information principally reflects the exclusion, from our results of operations, of the results of the structured settlement, variable annuity and long-term care insurance in-force blocks that we ceded to UFLIC in connection with the reinsurance transactions; the exclusion from our results of operations of certain businesses, including the Affinity segment, and other assets and liabilities of GEFAHI that were not transferred to us in connection with our corporate reorganization; the inclusion in our results of operations of incremental interest expense associated with the consideration that we issued to GEFAHI in connection with our corporate reorganization, including \$600 million of our Equity Units, \$100 million of our Series A Preferred Stock and the issuance of \$500 million of commercial paper; and the issuance of an aggregate of \$1.9 billion of our 3-, 5-, 10-, and 30-year senior notes.

The revenues and benefits and expenses for the three months ended March 31, 2004, include the results of operations of the Affinity segment and the blocks of business that we reinsured with UFLIC through May 24,

2004, the date of our corporate reorganization. The results of operations of the Affinity segment and the blocks of business that we reinsured with UFLIC are not included in our results for the three months ended March 31, 2005.

	Three ended M	months [arch 31.	Pro forma
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2004	Three months ended March 31, 2004
Revenues:			
Premiums	\$1,605	\$1,722	\$ 1,619
Net investment income	851	1,037	753
Net realized investment (losses) gains	(6)	16	15
Policy fees and other income	161	249	149
Total revenues	2,611	3,024	2,536
Benefits and expenses:			
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	1,075	1,351	1,080
Interest credited	340	396	323
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	408	508	413
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	232	345	284
Interest expense	72	47	61
Total benefits and expenses	2,127	2,647	2,161
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	484	377	375
Provision for income taxes	162	117	121
Net earnings from continuing operations	\$ 322	\$ 260	\$ 254

Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2004

Premiums. Our premiums consist primarily of premiums earned on individual life, long-term care, group life and health, payment protection insurance policies, income annuities and structured settlements with life contingencies and mortgage insurance policies. Premiums decreased \$117 million, or 7%, to \$1,605 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$1,722 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was the result of a \$54 million decrease in our Affinity segment, a \$42 million decrease in our Protection segment, a \$33 million decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment and a \$8 million decrease in our Corporate and Other segment, partially offset by a \$20 million increase in our Mortgage Insurance segment. The decrease in our Affinity segment was attributable to our corporate reorganization in which we did not acquire the operations of this segment. The decrease in our Protection segment was primarily attributable to a decrease in premiums in our long-term care business ("LTC") related to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC and in the PPI business attributable to the continued run-off of low return books of business. The decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment was primarily attributable to our continued pricing discipline in our life-contingent structured settlements and income annuities and a low interest rate environment. The decrease in our Corporate and Other segment was primarily attributable to decreased premiums from our Bermuda reinsurer related to the run-off of certain credit insurance blocks. The increase in our Mortgage Insurance segment was primarily attributable to continued growth in our international mortgage insurance business.

Net investment income. Net investment income represents the income earned on our investments. Net investment income decreased \$186 million, or 18%, to \$851 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$1,037 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease in net investment income was primarily the result of an \$11 billion, or 15%, decrease in average invested assets. This decrease in average invested assets is driven primarily by transfers of assets relating to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC and our corporate reorganization, partially offset by growth in assets resulting from new production. The decrease

was also due to a decrease in weighted average investment yields, primarily attributable to investments in the U.S., to 5.48% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from 5.69% for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The decrease in weighted average investment yields was attributable to higher yields on the assets transferred to UFLIC as well as purchases of new assets in an interest rate environment where current market yields are lower than existing portfolio yields.

Net realized investment (losses) gains . Net realized investment (losses) gains represents gains and (losses) recognized on the sale of investments. We had net realized investment losses of \$(6) million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to gains of \$16 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, gross realized gains and (losses) were \$39 million and \$(45) million, respectively. The realized gains for the three months ended March 31, 2005 were primarily attributable to sales of fixed maturities and equity securities. Realized losses for the three months ended March 31, 2005 included \$34 million of impairments and \$7 million from the sale of fixed maturities and equity securities. These impairments were primarily attributable to fixed maturities and other investments (\$28 million and \$5 million, respectively).

For the three months ended March 31, 2004, gross realized gains and (losses) were \$27 million and \$(11) million, respectively. The realized gains for the three months ended March 31, 2004 included gains from the sale of fixed maturity investments and gains from the sale of equity investments, primarily mutual funds (\$18 million and \$7 million, respectively). Realized losses for the three months ended March 31, 2004 included \$5 million of impairments. These impairments were attributable to equity securities and other investments (\$4 million and \$1 million, respectively).

Policy fees and other income. Policy fees and other income consist primarily of cost of insurance and surrender charges assessed on universal life insurance policies, fees assessed on policyholders and contractholder account values, and commission income. Policy fees and other income decreased \$88 million, or 35%, to \$161 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$249 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily the result of a \$67 million decrease in our Affinity segment and a \$27 million decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment. The decrease in our Affinity segment was attributable to the impact of our corporate reorganization. The decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment was primarily attributable to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC.

Benefits and other changes in policy reserves. Benefits and other changes in policy reserves consist primarily of reserve activity related to current claims and future policy benefits on life, long-term care, group life and health and payment protection insurance policies, structured settlements and income annuities with life contingencies, and claim costs incurred related to mortgage insurance products. Benefits and other changes in policy reserves decreased \$276 million, or 20%, to \$1,075 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$1,351 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was attributable to a \$186 million decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment, a \$49 million decrease in our Affinity segment, a \$22 million decrease in our Protection segment and a \$18 million decrease in our Mortgage Insurance segment. The decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments and Protection segments were primarily attributable to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC. The decrease in our Affinity segment was attributable to our corporate reorganization. The decrease in our Mortgage Insurance segment was primarily attributable to a decrease in U.S. loss reserves driven by lower reported delinquencies in our U.S. mortgage insurance business.

Interest credited. Interest credited represents interest credited on behalf of policyholder and contractholder general account balances. Interest credited decreased \$56 million, or 14%, to \$340 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$396 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was attributable to a \$56 million decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment primarily attributable to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC.

Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals. Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals, represents costs and expenses related to the acquisition and ongoing maintenance of insurance and investment contracts, including commissions, policy issue expenses and other underwriting and general operating costs. These costs and expenses are net of amounts that are capitalized and deferred, which are primarily costs and expenses which vary with and are primarily related to the sale and issuance of our insurance policies and investment contracts. These costs decreased \$100 million, or 20%, to \$408 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$508 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was attributable to a \$74 million decrease in our Affinity segment, a \$17 million decrease in our Corporate and Other segment and a \$16 million decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment, partially offset by a \$12 million increase in our Protection segment. The decrease in our Affinity segment was attributable to our corporate reorganization. The decrease in our Corporate and Other segment was primarily attributable to a decrease in expenses associated with the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC. The increase in our Protection segment was primarily attributable to an increase in commissions and other expenses in our PPI run-off block, partially offset by a \$9 million increase due to the impact of foreign exchange rates and a decrease in our LTC business primarily attributable to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC.

Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles. Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles consists primarily of the amortization of acquisition costs that are capitalized and the present value of future profits. Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles decreased \$113 million, or 33%, to \$232 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$345 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was attributable to a \$55 million decrease in our Protection segment, a \$30 million decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment and a \$29 million decrease in our Affinity segment. The decrease in our Protection segment was attributable to a decrease in our PPI business run-off blocks and a decrease in our LTC business primarily attributable to a decrease in our Affinity segment was attributable to our corporate reorganization. The decrease in our Retirement Income and Investments segment was primarily attributable to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC.

Interest expense. Interest expense increased \$25 million, or 53%, to \$72 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$47 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was primarily the result of a change in our capital structure in connection with our corporate reorganization, the Tax Matters Agreement we entered into with GE and an increase in interest paid on non-recourse funding agreements supporting certain life policies.

Provision for income taxes. Provision for income taxes increased \$45 million, or 38%, to \$162 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$117 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The effective tax rate increased to 33.5% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from 31.0% for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase in the effective tax rate was primarily attributable to an increase in pre-tax income in the current period and state tax benefits and dividend received deductions in the three months ended March 31, 2004 that did not recur in the three months ended March 31, 2005, partially offset by favorable examination developments.

Net earnings from continuing operations. Net earnings from continuing operations increased by \$62 million, or 24%, to \$322 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$260 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was the result of a \$38 million increase in our Mortgage Insurance segment, a \$29 million increase in our Retirement Income and Investments segment, a \$15 million increase in our Protection segment, partially offset by a \$22 million decrease in our Corporate and Other segment.

Results of Operations by Segment

Set forth below is financial information for each of our operating segments (Protection, Retirement Income and Investments and Mortgage Insurance), together with our Corporate and Other segment and the Affinity segment. Set forth below also is pro forma financial information for our Protection, Retirement Income and Investments, Mortgage Insurance and Corporate and Other segments. Pro forma financial information is not provided for the Affinity segment because we did not retain that segment after our corporate reorganization. All pro forma segment information is prepared on the same basis as the segment information presented in our unaudited financial statements.

Protection segment

The following table sets forth the results of operations relating to our Protection segment. Prior to our corporate reorganization, we entered into several significant reinsurance transactions with UFLIC in which we ceded to UFLIC a block of long-term care insurance policies that we reinsured from Travelers in 2000, and we assumed from UFLIC in-force blocks of Medicare supplement insurance policies. The Travelers long-term care block was ceded to UFLIC in connection with our corporate reorganization on May 24, 2004, and therefore its results are not included in our results after that date. Similarly, the Medicare supplement blocks were assumed from UFLIC in connection with our corporate reorganization on May 24, 2004, and therefore their results are included in our results after that date. As a result of the foregoing, our results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2005 are not comparable to our results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The pro forma results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004 below reflect adjustments to record the effects of the reinsurance transactions as if they had been effective as of January 1, 2004. There were no pro forma adjustments to policy fees or other income interest credited or interest expense because the long-term care insurance policies we ceded to UFLIC, and the Medicare supplement insurance policies UFLIC ceded to us in connection with the reinsurance transactions do not generate such fees, interest credited or interest expense.

		ee months ended	Pro forma
	M	March 31,	
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2004	ended March 31, 2004
Revenues:			
Premiums	\$1,128	\$1,170	\$ 1,121
Net investment income	314	309	281
Policy fees and other income	88	87	87
Total revenues	1,530	1,566	1,489
Benefits and expenses:			
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	738	760	694
Interest credited	90	90	90
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	288	276	269
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	189	244	241
Interest expense	9	3	3
Total benefits and expenses	1,314	1,373	1,297
Earnings before income taxes	216	193	192
Provision for income taxes		69	69
Segment net earnings	\$ 139	\$ 124	\$ 123

Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2004

Premiums. Premiums decreased \$42 million, or 4%, to \$1,128 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$1,170 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily the result of a \$32 million decrease in premiums in our LTC business relating primarily to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC partially offset by growth in premiums and favorable experience on a block in which we have a reinsurance interest. A decrease of \$28 million in PPI premiums, consisting of a decrease of \$50 million on a constant currency basis (\$90 million decrease in premiums in the U.K. market partially offset by a \$40 million increase in Continental Europe), net of the favorable impact of changes in foreign exchange rates of \$22 million, also contributed to the overall decrease. The decrease in the U.K. market was attributable to the continued run-off of low return books of business. The increase in Continental Europe was attributable to the growth of our in-force blocks, which was due to new distribution relationships and the growth of consumer lending in those markets. The decreases in our PPI and LTC businesses were partially offset by an \$11 million increase in life insurance premiums relating to growth of the term life insurance in-force block and a \$7 million increase in our group premiums relating to an increase in non-medical insurance sales and improving lapse rates.

Net investment income. Net investment income increased \$5 million, or 2%, to \$314 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$309 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase, which included \$2 million due to changes in foreign exchange rates, was primarily the result of an increase in average invested assets, offset in part by a decrease in weighted average investment yields. The increase in average invested assets was the result of new assets backing growth of our life and LTC in-force block and assets purchased using proceeds from our issuance of non-recourse funding obligations. This increase was partially offset by transfers of assets relating to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC. The decrease in weighted average investment yields was attributable to higher yields on the assets transferred to UFLIC as well as purchases of new assets in an interest rate environment where current market yields are lower than existing portfolio rates partially offset by increasing yields on floating-rate assets previously purchased using proceeds of our issuance of non-recourse funding obligations.

Policy fees and other income. Policy fees and other income increased \$1 million, or 1%, to \$88 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and from \$87 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Benefits and other changes in policy reserves. Benefits and other changes in policy reserves decreased \$22 million, or 3%, to \$738 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$760 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The decrease was primarily the result of a \$20 million decrease in our LTC business relating primarily to the UFLIC reinsurance transactions, partially offset by an increase in incurred claims associated with the aging of the in-force block and a \$15 million decrease in our PPI business associated with a decrease in claims in our run-off business, partially offset by \$4 million of unfavorable impacts of foreign exchange rates. These decreases were partially offset by increases of \$11 million in our life insurance business primarily attributable to growth of the term life insurance block as well as unfavorable universal life insurance mortality.

Interest credited. Interest credited remained unchanged at \$90 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004.

Underwriting, acquisition, insurance and other expenses, net of deferrals. Underwriting, acquisition, insurance and other expenses, net of deferrals increased \$12 million, or 4%, to \$288 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$276 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to a \$19 million increase in our PPI business relating to an increase in commissions and other expenses in our run-off block and an increase of \$9 million due to the impact of foreign exchange rates. The increase was also attributable to an increase of \$5 million in our life insurance business primarily related to lower deferrals on higher levels of new sales and an increase of \$3 million in our Group business related primarily to expense favorability in the three months ended March 31, 2004 that did not recur in 2005. This increase was partially offset by a decrease of \$15 million in our LTC business related to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC and

the non-recurrence of a 2004 shift in our distribution mix toward independent producers and away from dedicated sales specialists, which resulted in an increase in non-deferrable commission expense.

Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles. Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles decreased \$55 million, or 23%, to \$189 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$244 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily the result of a \$37 million decrease in our PPI business attributable to our run-off block including a \$9 million unfavorable impact of foreign exchange rates, and a \$10 million decrease in our LTC business primarily attributable to lower terminations as well as the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC. This decrease also includes a \$9 million decrease in our life business related to unfavorable mortality in universal life and favorable persistency on our term life in-force block, both of which contributed to lower amortization.

Interest expense. Interest expense increased by \$6 million to \$9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was primarily the result of an increase in average yields paid on non-recourse funding obligations supporting certain term life insurance policies and an issuance of additional obligations in the fourth quarter of 2004.

Provision for income taxes. Provision for income taxes increased \$8 million, or 12%, to \$77 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$69 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The effective tax rate decreased to 35.6.% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from 35.8% for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Segment net earnings. Segment net earnings increased by \$15 million, or 12%, to \$139 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$124 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was primarily attributable to an \$11 million increase in the net earnings of our life insurance business relating to the growth of the in-force block. Also contributing to the overall increase was a \$2 million increase in the net earnings of our LTC business, which was attributable to favorable experience on a block in which we have a reinsurance interest, as well as a \$2 million increase in our PPI business.

Retirement Income and Investments segment

The following table sets forth the results of operations relating to our Retirement Income and Investments segment. Prior to our corporate reorganization, we entered into several significant reinsurance transactions with UFLIC in which we ceded to UFLIC all of our in-force structured settlements contracts and substantially all of our in-force variable annuity contracts. These blocks of business were ceded to UFLIC in connection with our corporate reorganization on May 24, 2004, and therefore their results are not included in our results after that date. As a result of the foregoing, our results of operations for the three month period ended March 31, 2005 are not comparable to our results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The pro forma results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2004 below reflect adjustments to record the effects of the reinsurance transactions as if they had been effective as of January 1, 2004. There were no pro forma adjustments to premiums because the structured settlements we ceded are single premium products and do not have renewal premiums, and the variable annuity products we ceded are deposit contracts and their deposits are not recorded as premiums.

		Three months ended March 31,		Pro forma	
			Three m	onths ended	
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2004	March	h 31, 2004	
Revenues:			<u>-</u>		
Premiums	\$ 244	\$ 277	\$	277	
Net investment income	433	617		377	
Policy fees and other income	58	85		52	
Total revenues	735	979		706	
Benefits and expenses:					
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	308	494		338	
Interest credited	250	306		233	
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	59	75		61	
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	27	57		28	
Interest expense					
Total benefits and expenses	644	932		660	
Earnings before income taxes	91	47		46	
Provision for income taxes	31	16		16	
Segment net earnings	\$ 60	\$ 31	\$	30	

Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2004

Premiums. Premiums decreased \$33 million, or 12%, to \$244 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$277 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily the result of a \$33 million decrease in premiums attributable to lower sales from our continued pricing discipline in our life-contingent structured settlements and income annuities, competitive pressures and a low interest rate environment.

Net investment income. Net investment income decreased \$184 million, or 30%, to \$433 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$617 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily attributable to a decrease in investment income on variable annuities and structured settlements due to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC which resulted in an overall decrease in invested assets. This decrease was partially offset by an increase in investment income related to bond calls, prepayments and recoveries.

Policy fees and other income. Policy fees and other income decreased \$27 million, or 32%, to \$58 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$85 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The decrease in fee income of \$33 million was primarily attributable to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC. This decrease was partially offset by a \$8 million increase in fee income attributable to increased assets under management.

Benefits and other changes in policy reserves. Benefits and other changes in policy reserves decreased \$186 million, or 38%, to \$308 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$494 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily the result of a \$156 million decrease related to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC and a \$33 million decrease in life-contingent structured settlements and income annuity reserves attributable to lower sales of these products.

Interest credited. Interest credited decreased \$56 million, or 18%, to \$250 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$306 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily the result of a \$73 million decrease in interest credited related to the reinsurance transactions with

UFLIC. This decrease was partially offset by a \$16 million increase in interest credited on spread-based institutional products due to higher average interest crediting rates on floating rate funding agreements.

Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals. Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals decreased \$16 million, or 21%, to \$59 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$75 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The decrease was primarily attributable to a \$14 million decrease in expenses associated with the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC.

Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles. Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles decreased \$30 million, or 53%, to \$27 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$57 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily the result of a \$29 million decrease relating to the reinsurance transactions with UFLIC.

Provision for income taxes. Provision for income taxes increased \$15 million, or 94%, to \$31 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$16 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The effective tax rate increased to 34.1% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from 34.0% for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase in the effective tax rate was primarily attributable to an increase in pre-tax income, partially offset by favorable examination developments and increased benefits related to dividends received.

Segment net earnings. Segment net earnings increased by \$29 million, or 94%, to \$60 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$31 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was primarily the result of improved investment spreads, which included higher bond calls, prepayments and recoveries, as well as growth in special and fee income attributed to growth in average assets under management.

Mortgage Insurance segment

The following table presents the historical results of operations relating to our Mortgage Insurance segment. There are no pro forma adjustments to the Mortgage Insurance segment's results of operations.

		Three months ended March 31,		
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2004		
Revenues:				
Premiums	\$ 215	\$ 195		
Net investment income	69	60		
Policy fees and other income	10	8		
Total revenues	294	263		
Benefits and expenses:				
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	21	39		
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	59	64		
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	11	12		
Total benefits and expenses	91	115		
Earnings before income taxes	203	148		
Provision for income taxes	62	45		
Segment net earnings	\$ 141	\$ 103		

Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2004

Premiums. Premiums increased \$20 million, or 10%, to \$215 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$195 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was primarily the result of a \$28 million increase in premiums in our international mortgage insurance business, \$6 million of which was

attributable to changes in foreign exchange rates. The increase was driven by the aging of our international in-force block, which resulted in increased earned premiums from prior-year new insurance written. In addition, our international premiums increased approximately \$10 million as a result of the release of unearned premium reserves on our single premium product relating to the completion of a European cancellation study. Most of our international mortgage insurance policies provide for single premiums at the time that loan proceeds are advanced. We initially record the single premiums to unearned premium reserves and recognize the premium in income over time in accordance with the expected expiration of risk. As of March 31, 2005, our unearned premium reserves were \$1.6 billion. The increase in international premiums was offset, in part, by an \$8 million decrease in U.S. mortgage insurance premiums as a result of the continued decline in our in-force block due to an excess of policy cancellations over new insurance written.

Net investment income . Net investment income increased \$9 million, or 15%, to \$69 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$60 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase was primarily the result of a \$9 million increase in investment income in our international business related to growth in invested assets, \$2 million of which was attributable to changes in foreign exchange rates.

Policy fees and other income. Policy fees and other income increased \$2 million, or 25%, to \$10 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was primarily the result of increased fees for contract underwriting services and other income in our U.S. mortgage insurance segment.

Benefits and other changes in policy reserves. Benefits and other changes in policy reserves decreased \$18 million, or 46%, to \$21 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$39 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily attributable to a \$23 million decrease in U.S. loss reserves primarily attributable to the favorable impact of lower reported delinquencies in our U.S. mortgage insurance business and a decline in policy reserves in our international mortgage insurance business due to favorable developments in our average reserve per delinquency. These decreases were partially offset by an \$8 million increase in paid claims on U.S. flow insurance and an increase in reserves principally attributable to increased delinquencies in our international mortgage insurance in-force block.

Underwriting, acquisition, insurance and other expenses, net of deferrals. Underwriting, acquisition, insurance and other expenses, net of deferrals, decreased \$5 million, or 8%, to \$59 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$64 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decline was primarily attributable to a decrease in underwriting expenses and lower administrative costs in our U.S. mortgage insurance business.

Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles. Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles decreased \$1 million, or 8%, to \$11 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$12 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Provision for income taxes. Provision for income taxes increased \$17 million, or 38%, to \$62 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$45 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The effective tax rate increased to 30.5% for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from 30.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase in the effective tax rate was primarily attributable to an increase in foreign income, which is taxed at a higher worldwide rate than U.S. income. Our Mortgage Insurance segment's effective tax rate is lower than the statutory rate primarily as the result of tax-exempt investment income.

Segment net earnings. Segment net earnings increased \$38 million, or 37%, to \$141 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$103 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase in segment net earnings was primarily attributable to a \$25 million increase, \$4 million of which was due to changes in foreign exchange rates, in our international mortgage insurance business, resulting from higher levels of insurance in force and invested assets and the release of unearned premium reserves relating to updated cancellation data. The increase in segment net earnings was also the result of a \$13 million increase in our U.S.

mortgage insurance net earnings, attributable to a decrease in U.S. loss reserves related to favorable delinquency experience and a decrease in underwriting expenses and administrative costs. These decreases were offset in part by a decrease in U.S. premiums, attributable to the decline in our in-force block due to an excess of policy cancellations over new insurance written.

Affinity segment

The following table sets forth the historical results of operations relating to the Affinity segment. Pro forma financial information is not presented for the Affinity segment because we did not acquire any of the Affinity segment businesses from GEFAHI. Accordingly, the results of the Affinity segment are included in our results of operations through May 24, 2004 but excluded thereafter.

		Three months ended March 31,		
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2004		
Revenues:				
Premiums	\$ —	\$ 54		
Net investment income	<u> </u>	18		
Policy fees and other income	_	67		
·				
Total revenues	_	139		
Benefits and expenses:				
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	_	49		
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	_	74		
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	<u> </u>	29		
Total benefits and expenses	_	152		
Loss before income taxes	_	(13)		
Benefit from income taxes	<u> </u>	(11)		
Segment net loss	\$ —	\$ (2)		

Corporate and Other segment

The following table sets forth the results of operations relating to our Corporate and Other segment. There were no pro forma adjustments to premiums or policy fees and other income because there are no premiums or policy fees and other income in the Corporate and Other segment that were ceded to UFLIC in connection with the reinsurance transactions. Pro forma net investment income is different from our historical net investment income primarily as a result of net investment income earned on excess surplus assets that were transferred from the Protection and Retirement Income and Investments segments to the Corporate and Other segment in 2004, offset in part by a decrease attributable to reduced net investment income related to the \$1.836 billion capital contribution that we made to UFLIC in connection with our corporate reorganization. Pro forma revenues are different from our historical revenues primarily as a result of the adjustments to net investment income due to the transfer of assets from the Protection and Retirement Income and Investments segments as discussed above, partially offset by the exclusion from our results of operations of net realized investment gains (losses) related to the long-term care insurance, structured settlement and variable annuity blocks we ceded to UFLIC in connection with the reinsurance transactions and net realized investment gains (losses) related to the Affinity segment. Pro forma benefits and expenses are different from our historical benefits and expenses primarily as a result of the interest expense attributable to our revised debt structure following the completion of the IPO, including the offerings of senior notes and commercial paper.

(Dollar amounts in millions)		Three months ended March 31,	
	2005	2004	Three months ended March 31, 2004
Revenues:			
Premiums	\$ 18	\$ 26	\$ 26
Net investment income	35	33	35
Net realized (losses) gains on investment securities	(6)	16	15
Policy fees and other income	5	2	2
·			
Total revenues	52	77	78
Benefits and expenses:			
Benefits and other changes in policy reserves	8	9	9
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals	2	19	19
Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles	5	3	3
Interest expense	63	44	58
Total benefits and expenses	78	75	89
•			
(Loss) earnings before income taxes	(26)	2	(11)
Benefit from income taxes	(8)	(2)	(9)
Segment net (loss) earnings	\$ (18)	\$ 4	\$ (2)

Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2004

Premiums. Premiums decreased \$8 million, or 31%, to \$18 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$26 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The decrease was primarily attributable to decreased premiums from our Bermuda reinsurer related to the run-off of certain credit insurance blocks.

Net investment income. Net investment income increased \$2 million, or 6%, to \$35 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$33 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The increase in net investment income was driven primarily by higher yields on short term investments and increased income from partnership investments, partially offset by a decrease in investment income related to a decline in assets in two consolidated securitization entities.

Net realized investment (losses) gains. See the comparison of this line under "Results of Operations".

Policy fees and other income. Policy fees and other income increased \$3 million to \$5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Benefits and other changes in policy reserves. Benefits and other changes in policy reserves decreased \$1 million, or 11% to \$8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals. Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals, primarily consists of expenses of our Bermuda reinsurer, Mexico auto insurer and corporate expenses that are not allocated for segment reporting purposes. These corporate expenses include items such as class-action litigation settlements, advertising and marketing costs, severance and restructuring charges and other corporate-level expenses. Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses, net of deferrals decreased \$17 million to \$2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$19 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This decrease was primarily attributable to a \$10 million decrease in overhead charges from our majority stockholder, and a \$5 million decrease related to certain employee benefits.

Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles. Amortization of deferred acquisition costs and intangibles increased \$2 million to \$5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004.

Interest expense. Interest expense consists of interest and other financing charges related to our debt that is not allocated for segment reporting purposes. Interest expense increased \$19 million, or 43%, to \$63 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$44 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increase was primarily the result of \$16 million of interest expense associated with the change in our debt structure as a result of our corporate reorganization and the Tax Matters agreement we entered into with GE.

Benefit from income taxes. Benefit from income taxes increased \$6 million to \$(8) million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$(2) million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. This increased benefit was primarily the result of the pre-tax loss in the current period, which was offset by state tax benefits and dividends received deductions in the three months ended March 31, 2004 that did not recur in the three months ended March 31, 2005.

Segment net (loss) earnings. Segment net (loss) earnings decreased \$22 million to (\$18) million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 from \$4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. The decrease in net earnings was primarily attributable to an increase in interest expense relating to the change in debt structure associated with our corporate reorganization and an increase in investment impairment charges in the three months ended March 31, 2005, partially offset by a decrease in overhead charges from our majority stockholder and certain employee benefits.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We conduct all our operations through our operating subsidiaries. Dividends from our subsidiaries and permitted payments to us under our tax sharing arrangements with our subsidiaries are our principal sources of cash to pay stockholder dividends and to meet our obligations, including payments of principal and interest on the notes.

Our primary uses of funds at our holding company level include payment of general operating expenses, payment of principal, interest and other expenses related to holding company debt, payment of dividends on our common and preferred stock, amounts we owe to GE under the Tax Matters Agreement, contract adjustment payments on our Equity Units, contributions to subsidiaries, and, potentially, acquisitions. We currently pay quarterly cash dividends on our common stock at the rate of \$0.065 per share. However, the declaration and payment of future dividends to holders of our common stock will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on many factors including our receipt of dividends from our insurance and other operating subsidiaries, financial condition, earnings, capital requirements of our subsidiaries, legal requirements, regulatory constraints and other factors as the board of directors deems relevant. In addition, our Series A Preferred Stock bears dividends at an annual rate of 5.25% of the liquidation value of \$50 per share. We also pay quarterly contract adjustment payments with respect to our Equity Units at an annual rate of 2.16% of the stated amount of \$25 per Equity Unit.

In the fourth quarter of 2004, we declared common stock dividends of \$32 million which were paid in the first quarter of 2005. During the first quarter of 2005, we declared common stock dividends of \$31 million to be paid during the second quarter of 2005.

The payment of dividends and other distributions to us by our insurance subsidiaries is regulated by insurance laws and regulations. In general, dividends in excess of prescribed limits are deemed "extraordinary" and require insurance regulatory approval. The ability of our insurance subsidiaries to pay dividends to us, and our ability to pay dividends to our stockholders, also are subject to various conditions imposed by the rating agencies for us to maintain our ratings. Based on statutory results as of December 31, 2004, our subsidiaries could pay dividends of \$1,450 million to us in 2005 without obtaining regulatory approval. In the first quarter of 2005 we received \$275 million in dividends from our insurance subsidiaries. In connection with our secondary offering completed on March 30, 2005, we repurchased 19.4 million shares of our Class B Common Stock directly from our majority stockholder, for an aggregate price of \$500 million.

Effective March 16, 2005, we began a repurchase program in which we sell a security at a specified price and agree to repurchase that security at another specified price at a later date. Repurchase agreements are treated as collaterized financing transactions and are carried at the amounts at which the securities will be subsequently reacquired, including accrued interest, as specified in the respective agreement. The market value of securities to be repurchased is monitored and collateral levels are adjusted where appropriate to protect the counterparty against credit exposure. Cash received is invested in fixed maturities. At March 31, 2005, the fair value of the securities pledged under the repurchase program totaled \$212 million and the offsetting repurchase obligation of \$200 million is included in other liabilities on the Statement of Financial Position.

As of March 31, 2005, we had approximately \$2.7 billion of renewable floating rate funding agreements, which are deposit-type products that generally credit interest on deposits at a floating rate tied to an external market index. Purchasers of renewable funding agreements include money market funds, bank common trust funds and other short-term investors. Some of our funding agreements contain "put" provisions, through which the contractholder has an option to terminate the funding agreement for any reason after giving notice within the contract's specified notice period, which is generally 90 days. Of the \$2.7 billion aggregate amount outstanding as of March 31, 2005, \$1.7 billion had put option features, including \$1.3 billion with put options features of 90 days and \$0.4 billion with put options of 180 days. GE Capital has guaranteed certain obligations under floating-rate funding agreements with a final maturity on or before June 30, 2005. This guarantee covers our obligations to contractholders and requires us to reimburse GE Capital for any payments made to contractholders under the guarantee. As of March 31, 2005, \$0.6 billion of our outstanding floating-rate funding agreements have final maturities on or before June 30, 2005.

As described in Note 8 to the financial statements, on April 21, 2005, we entered into a five-year revolving credit facility, which matures in April, 2010, replacing our 364-day credit facility, which was scheduled to mature on May 27, 2005. In addition to the five-year facility maturing in April, 2010, we also have a \$1.0 billion five-year revolving credit facility that matures in May 2009. We have utilized \$170 million of the commitment under the facility maturing in May, 2009 with the issuance of a letter of credit for the benefit of our mortgage insurance subsidiary.

We believe our revolving credit facilities, further issuances under our commercial paper program and anticipated cash flows from operations will provide us with sufficient liquidity to meet our operating requirements for the foreseeable future.

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$933 million and \$1,219 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Cash flows from operating activities are affected by the timing of premiums received, fees received and investment income. Principal sources of cash include sales of our products and services. The decrease in cash from operating activities for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to the three months ended March 31, 2004 of \$286 million was primarily the result of the timing of cash settlement for other assets and liabilities.

As an insurance business, we typically generate positive cash flows from operating and financing activities, as premiums and deposits collected from our insurance and investment products exceed benefits paid and redemptions, and we invest the excess. Accordingly, in analyzing our cash flow we focus on the change in the amount of cash available and used in investing activities. Net cash from investing activities was \$(656) million and \$(1,008) million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The increase in net cash from investing activities for the three months ended March 31, 2005 compared to March 31, 2004, of \$352 million was primarily the result of a \$489 million decrease in net investment purchases.

Net cash from financing activities was \$(775) million and \$30 million for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Changes in cash from financing activities primarily relate to the issuance and repayment of borrowings, dividends to our stockholders and other capital transactions, as well as the issuance of, and redemptions and benefit payments on, investment contracts. The \$805 million decrease in net cash from financing activities for the three months ended March 31, 2005, compared to the three months ended March 31,

2004, was primarily the result of \$500 million in cash paid for our Class B Common Stock repurchase in March 2005 and a reduction in short-term borrowings during the period.

The liquidity requirements of our insurance subsidiaries principally relate to the liabilities associated with their various insurance and investment products, operating costs and expenses, the payment of dividends to us, contributions to their subsidiaries, payment of principal and interest on their outstanding debt obligations and income taxes. Liabilities arising from insurance and investment products include the payment of benefits, as well as cash payments in connection with policy surrenders and withdrawals, policy loans and obligations to redeem funding agreements under applicable put option provisions.

Historically, our insurance subsidiaries have used cash flow from operations and sales of investment securities to fund their liquidity requirements. Our insurance subsidiaries' principal cash inflows from operating activities derive from premiums, annuity deposits and policy and contract fees and other income, including commissions, cost of insurance charges, mortality charges, expense and surrender charges, contract underwriting fees, investment management fees, and dividends and distributions from their subsidiaries. The principal cash inflows from investment activities result from repayments of principal, sales of invested assets and investment income.

Our insurance subsidiaries maintain investment strategies intended to provide adequate funds to pay benefits without forced sales of investments. Products having liabilities with longer durations, such as certain life insurance and long-term care insurance policies, are matched with investments having similar estimated lives such as long-term fixed maturities and mortgage loans. Shorter-term liabilities are matched with fixed maturities that have short- and medium-term fixed maturities. In addition, our insurance subsidiaries hold highly liquid, high-quality short-term investment securities, cash equivalents and other liquid investment-grade fixed maturities to fund anticipated operating expenses, surrenders, and withdrawals. As of March 31, 2005, our total cash and invested assets was \$66.7 billion.

Our investments in privately placed fixed maturities, mortgage loans, policy loans, limited partnership interests, and restricted investments held by securitization entities are relatively illiquid. These asset classes represented approximately 31% of the carrying value of our total cash and invested assets as of March 31, 2005.

Impairments of Investment Securities

We regularly review investment securities for impairment in accordance with our impairment policy, which includes both quantitative and qualitative criteria. Quantitative measures include length of time and amount that each security position is in an unrealized loss position, and for fixed maturities, whether the issuer is in compliance with terms and covenants of the security. Our qualitative criteria include the financial strength and specific prospects for the issuer as well as our intent to hold the security until recovery. Our impairment reviews involve our portfolio management, finance and risk teams.

For fixed maturities, we recognize an impairment charge to earnings in the period in which we determine that we do not expect either to collect principal and interest in accordance with the contractual terms of the instruments or to recover based upon underlying collateral values, considering events such as a payment default, bankruptcy or disclosure of fraud. For equity securities, we recognize an impairment charge in the period in which we determine that the security will not recover to book value within a reasonable period. We determine what constitutes a reasonable period on a security-by-security basis based upon consideration of all the evidence available to us, including the magnitude of an unrealized loss and its duration. In any event, this period does not exceed 18 months for common equity securities. We measure impairment charges based upon the difference between the book value of a security and its estimated fair value. Estimated fair value is based upon quoted market price, except for certain infrequently traded securities where we estimate values using internally developed pricing models. These models are based upon common valuation techniques and require us to make assumptions regarding credit quality, liquidity and other factors that affect estimated values. The estimated fair value of infrequently traded securities as of March 31, 2005 was approximately \$12 billion.

For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, we recognized impairment losses of \$34 million and \$5 million, respectively. We generally intend to hold securities in unrealized loss positions until they recover. However, from time to time, we sell securities in the ordinary course of managing our portfolio for reasons such as credit quality, yield and liquidity requirements and portfolio diversification. For the three months ended March 31, 2005, the pre-tax realized investment loss incurred on the sale of fixed maturities and equity securities was \$7 million. The aggregate fair value of securities sold at a loss during the three months ended March 31, 2005 was \$677 million, which was approximately 99% of book value.

The following tables present the gross unrealized losses and estimated fair values of our investment securities, on an historical basis, aggregated by investment type and length of time that individual investment securities have been in a continuous unrealized loss position, as of March 31, 2005:

	Less Than 12 Months					
(Dollar amounts in millions)	Amortized cost or cost	Estimated fair value	Gross unrealized losses	% below cost	# of securities	
Fixed maturities:						
U.S. government and agencies	\$ 134	\$ 131	\$ (3)	2.2%	20	
State and municipal	502	499	(3)	0.6%	121	
Government—non U.S.	422	417	(5)	1.2%	84	
U.S. corporate	5,311	5,210	(101)	1.9%	534	
Corporate—non U.S.	2,243	2,199	(44)	2.0%	265	
Public utilities	1,116	1,101	(15)	1.3%	123	
Mortgage and asset backed	4,408	4,362	(46)	1.0%	404	
Total fixed maturities	14,136	13,919	(217)	1.5%	1,551	
Equity securities	1	1		%	8	
Total temporarily impaired securities	\$ 14,137	\$13,920	\$ (217)	1.5%	1,559	
% Below cost—fixed maturities:						
<20% Below cost	\$ 14,087	\$13,882	\$ (205)	1.5%	1,541	
20-50% Below cost	49	37	(12)	24.5%	6	
>50% Below cost				%	4	
Total fixed maturities	14,136	13,919	(217)	1.5%	1,551	
% Below cost—equity securities:						
<20% Below cost	1	1	_	— %	7	
20-50% Below cost	_	_	_	— %		
>50% Below cost				%	1	
Total equity securities	1	1		%	8	
Total temporarily impaired securities	\$ 14,137	\$13,920	\$ (217)	1.5%	1,559	
Investment grade	\$ 13,350	\$13,162	\$ (188)	1.4%	1,382	
Below investment grade	718	690	(28)	3.9%	156	
Not Rated—Fixed maturities	68	67	(1)	1.5%	14	
Not Rated—Equity securities	1	1		— %	7	
Total temporarily impaired securities	\$ 14,137	\$13,920	\$ (217)	1.5%	1,559	

12 Months or More

(Dollar amounts in millions)	Amortized cost or cost	Estimated fair value	Gross unrealized losses	% below cost	# of securities	
Fixed maturities:						
U.S. government and agencies	\$ 13	\$ 13	\$ —	— %	3	
State and municipal	4	3	(1)	25.0%	2	
Government—non U.S.	294	288	(6)	2.0%	20	
U.S. corporate	1,032	961	(71)	6.9%	152	
Corporate—non U.S.	515	501	(14)	2.7%	76	
Public utilities	194	185	(9)	4.6%	25	
Mortgage and asset backed	756	733	(23)	3.0%	127	
Total fixed maturities	2,808	2,684	(124)	4.4%	405	
Equity securities	17	15	(2)	11.8%	25	
Total temporarily impaired securities	\$ 2,825	\$ 2,699	\$ (126)	4.5%	430	
% Below cost—fixed maturities:						
<20% Below cost	\$ 2,721	\$ 2,624	\$ (97)	3.6%	372	
20-50% Below cost	79	57	(22)	27.8%	20	
>50% Below cost	8	3	(5)	62.5%	13	
Total fixed maturities	2,808	2,684	(124)	4.4%	405	
% Below cost—equity securities:						
<20% Below cost	16	14	(2)	12.5%	9	
20-50% Below cost	1	1	_	— %	8	
>50% Below cost				%	8	
Total equity securities	17	15	(2)	11.8%	25	
Total temporarily impaired securities	\$ 2,825	\$ 2,699	\$ (126)	4.5%	430	
Investment grade	\$ 2,513	\$ 2,432	\$ (81)	3.2%	334	
Below investment grade	311	266	(45)	14.5%	87	
Not Rated—Fixed maturities	1	1	_	— %	1	
Not Rated—Equity securities				%	8	
Total temporarily impaired securities	\$ 2,825	\$ 2,699	\$ (126)	4.5%	430	

The investment securities in an unrealized loss position for less than twelve months account for \$217 million, or 63%, of our total unrealized losses. Of the securities in this category, there were three securities with an unrealized loss in excess of \$5 million. These three securities had aggregate unrealized losses of \$19 million. The amount of the unrealized loss on these securities is driven primarily by the relative size of the holdings, the par values of which range from \$30 million to \$145 million, and by their maturities.

The investment securities in an unrealized loss position for twelve months or more account for \$126 million, or 37%, of our total unrealized losses. Of the securities in this category there were three single issuers with an unrealized loss in excess of \$5 million. There are 201 fixed maturities in six industry groups that account for \$81 million, or 64%, of the unrealized losses in this category.

Eighty-six of these 201 securities are in the finance and insurance sector. Within this sector, no single issuer has unrealized losses greater than \$5 million. The unrealized losses of these securities are due to higher short-term and intermediate term interest rates for the quarter ended March 31, 2005.

Twenty-eight of these 201 securities are in the transportation sector and are related to the airline industry, of which there is one issuer with an unrealized loss in excess of \$5 million. All of our airline securities, with one exception, are collateralized by commercial jet aircraft associated with several domestic airlines. We believe these security holdings are in a temporary loss position as a result of ongoing negative market reaction to difficulties in the commercial airline industry. For those airline securities, which we have previously impaired, we expect to recover our carrying amount based upon underlying aircraft collateral values. In accordance with our impairment policy described above, we recognized \$9 million of impairments for the three months ended March 31, 2005 and less than \$1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2004. These holdings were written down to the estimated fair value based upon the present value of expected cash flows associated with revised lease terms or the value of the underlying aircraft.

Thirty-five of these 201 securities are in the consumer non-cyclical sector, of which there was no single issuer with unrealized losses in excess of \$5 million. Within this sector, there are two issuers, comprising twelve of the thirty-five securities, which represent \$3 million of the unrealized losses in this sector. These two issuers are current on all terms and are not considered at risk of impairment. Each of the other securities in this sector have unrealized losses of less than \$1 million.

Twenty-one of these 201 securities are in the technology and communication sectors, of which there was one issuer with unrealized losses in excess of \$5 million. This issuer is performing as expected. The aggregate par value of securities from this issuer was \$62 million. No other single issuer of fixed-maturities in this sector has an unrealized loss of greater than \$5 million.

The remaining thirty-one of these 201 securities are in other industry sectors, of which one issuer had an unrealized loss of greater than \$5 million. The amount of the unrealized loss on this issuer is driven primarily by the relative size of the holding; the par value for the issuer is \$37 million. The issuer is performing as expected. No other single issuer of fixed-maturities in these sectors has an unrealized loss of greater than \$5 million.

The equity securities in an unrealized loss position for twelve months or more are primarily preferred stocks with fixed maturity-like characteristics. No single issuer had an unrealized loss of greater than \$2 million as of March 31, 2005.

Securitization Entities

We have used off-balance sheet securitization transactions to mitigate and diversify our asset risk position and to adjust the asset class mix in our investment portfolio by reinvesting securitization proceeds in accordance with our approved investment guidelines.

The transactions we have used involved securitizations of some of our receivables and investments that were secured by commercial mortgage loans, fixed maturities or other receivables, consisting primarily of policy loans. Total securitized assets remaining as of March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004 were \$1.5 billion and \$1.6 billion, respectively.

Securitization transactions typically result in gains or losses that are included in net realized investment gains (losses) in our financial statements. There were no securitization transactions executed in the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004.

We have arranged for the assets that we have transferred in securitization transactions to be serviced by us directly, or pursuant to arrangements with General Motors Acceptance Corporation. Servicing activities include ongoing review, credit monitoring, reporting and collection activities.

We have entered into credit support arrangements in connection with our securitization transactions. Pursuant to these arrangements, as of March 31, 2005, we provided limited recourse for a maximum of \$119

million of credit losses. To date we have not been required to make any payments under any of the credit support agreements. These agreements will remain in place throughout the life of the related entities.

GE Capital, our indirect parent and majority stockholder, provides credit and liquidity support to a funding conduit it sponsored, which exposes it to a majority of the risks and rewards of the conduit's activities and therefore makes GE Capital the primary beneficiary of the funding conduit. Upon adoption of FIN 46, GE Capital was required to consolidate the funding conduit because of this financial support. As a result, assets and liabilities of certain previously off-balance sheet securitization entities, for which we were the transferor, were required to be included in our financial statements because the funding conduit no longer qualified as a third party. The assets and liabilities associated with these securitization entities have been reported in the corresponding financial statement captions in our Statement of Financial Position, and the assets are noted as restricted due to the lack of legal control we have over them. These balances will decrease as the assets mature because we will not sell any additional assets to these consolidated entities.

Our inclusion of these assets and liabilities does not change the economic or legal characteristics of the asset sales. Liabilities of these consolidated entities will be repaid with cash flows generated by the related assets. Credit recourse to us remains limited to the credit support described above. We included \$14 million of revenue, \$1 million of general expenses and \$10 million of interest expense associated with these newly consolidated entities in our historical financial statements for the three months ended March 31, 2005. For the three months ended March 31, 2004, we included \$17 million of revenue, \$1 million of general expenses and \$12 million of interest expense associated with these entities in our historical financial statements. Our consolidation of these securitization entities had no effect on our previously reported earnings.

The following table summarizes the assets and liabilities associated with the securitization entities we included in our Statement of Financial Position, which are part of our Corporate and Other segment as of March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004:

	March 31,	Decer	mber 31,
(Dollar amounts in millions)	2005	2	2004
Assets:			
Restricted investments held by securitization entities	\$ 815	\$	860
Other assets	36		24
Total (1)	\$ 851	\$	884
Liabilities:			
Borrowings related to securitization entities	\$ 813	\$	849
Other liabilities	13		3
Total	\$ 826	\$	852

⁽¹⁾ Includes \$29 million and \$31 million of retained interests in securitized assets as of March 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, respectively, that are consolidated.

New Accounting Standards

Accounting pronouncements not yet adopted

In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued SFAS 123R Share-Based Payments—an amendment of FASB Statements No. 123 and 95, which we will adopt on January 1, 2006. This statement provides additional guidance on accounting for share based payments and will require all such awards to be measured at fair value with the related compensation cost recognized in income on a prospective basis. We currently recognize compensation cost using the fair value method for all stock based awards issued after January 1, 2002 and do not expect the adoption of SFAS 123R to have a material impact on our results of operations or financial condition.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Market risk is the risk of the loss of fair value resulting from adverse changes in market rates and prices, such as interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and equity prices. Market risk is directly influenced by the volatility and liquidity in the markets in which the related underlying financial instruments are traded. The following is a discussion of our market risk exposures and our risk management practices.

We enter into market-sensitive instruments primarily for purposes other than trading. The carrying value of our investment portfolio as of March 31, 2005, and December 31, 2004, was \$65 billion and \$65 billion, respectively, of which 81% and 80%, respectively, was invested in fixed maturities. The primary market risk to our investment portfolio is interest rate risk associated with investments in fixed maturities. We mitigate the market risk associated with our fixed maturities portfolio by closely matching the duration of our fixed maturities with the duration of the liabilities that those securities are intended to support.

The primary market risk for our long-term borrowings and Equity Units is interest rate risk at the time of maturity or early redemption, when we may be required to refinance these obligations. We continue to monitor the interest rate environment and to evaluate refinancing opportunities as maturity dates approach.

We are exposed to equity risk on our holdings of common stocks and other equities. We manage equity price risk through industry and issuer diversification and asset allocation techniques.

We also have exposure to foreign currency exchange risk. Our international operations generate revenues denominated in local currencies, and we invest cash generated outside the U.S. in non-U.S. denominated securities. Although investing in securities denominated in local currencies limits the effect of currency exchange rate fluctuations on local operating results, we remain exposed to the impact of fluctuations in exchange rates as we translate the operating results of our foreign operations into our historical financial statements. We currently do not hedge this exposure. For the three months ended March 31, 2005 and 2004, 30% and 32%, respectively, of our net earnings from continuing operations were generated by our international operations.

We use derivative financial instruments, such as interest rate and currency swaps, currency forwards and option-based financial instruments, as part of our risk management strategy. We use these derivatives to mitigate interest rate and currency risk by:

- Reducing the risk between the timing of the receipt of cash and its investment in the market;
- Matching the currency of invested assets with the liabilities they support;
- Converting the asset duration to match the duration of the liabilities;
- Reducing our exposure to fluctuations in equity market indices that underlie some of our products; and
- Protecting against the early termination of an asset or liability.

As a matter of policy, we have not and will not engage in derivative market-making, speculative derivative trading or other speculative derivatives activities.

Sensitivity analysis

Sensitivity analysis measures the impact of hypothetical changes in interest rates, foreign exchange rates and other market rates or prices on the profitability of market-sensitive financial instruments.

The following discussion about the potential effects of changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and equity market prices is based on so-called "shock-tests," which model the effects of interest rate, foreign exchange rate and equity market price shifts on our financial condition and results of operations. Although we believe shock tests provide the most meaningful analysis permitted by the rules and regulations of

the SEC, they are constrained by several factors, including the necessity to conduct the analysis based on a single point in time and by their inability to include the extraordinarily complex market reactions that normally would arise from the market shifts modeled. Although the following results of shock tests for changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and equity market prices may have some limited use as benchmarks, they should not be viewed as forecasts. These forward-looking disclosures also are selective in nature and address only the potential impacts on our financial instruments. They do not include a variety of other potential factors that could affect our business as a result of these changes in interest rates, currency exchange rates and equity market prices.

One means of assessing exposure of our fixed maturities portfolio to interest rate changes is a duration-based analysis that measures the potential changes in market value resulting from a hypothetical change in interest rates of 100 basis points across all maturities. This is sometimes referred to as a parallel shift in the yield curve. Under this model, with all other factors constant and assuming no offsetting change in the value of our liabilities, we estimated that such an increase in interest rates would decrease the market value of our fixed income securities portfolio by approximately \$2.8 billion, based on our securities positions as of March 31, 2005.

One means of assessing exposure to changes in foreign currency exchange rates is to model effects on reported earnings using a sensitivity analysis. We analyzed our currency exposure as of March 31, 2005, including financial instruments designated and effective as hedges to identify assets and liabilities denominated in currencies other than their relevant functional currencies. Net unhedged exposures in each currency were then remeasured, generally assuming a 10% decrease in currency exchange rates compared to the U.S. dollar. Under this model, with all other factors constant, we estimated as of March 31, 2005, that such a decrease would have an insignificant effect on our net earnings from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2005.

One means of assessing exposure to changes in equity market prices is to estimate the potential changes in market values on our equity investments resulting from a hypothetical broad-based decline in equity market prices of 10%. Under this model, with all other factors constant, we estimated that such a decline in equity market prices would decrease the market value of our equity investments by approximately \$5 million, based on our equity positions as of March 31, 2005. In addition, fluctuations in equity market prices affect our revenues and returns from our separate account and private asset management products, which depend upon fees that are related primarily to the value of assets under management.

Counterparty credit risk

We manage counterparty credit risk on an individual counterparty basis, which means that gains and losses are netted for each counterparty to determine the amount at risk. When a counterparty exceeds credit exposure limits in terms of amounts owed to us, typically as the result of changes in market conditions, no additional transactions are executed until the exposure with that counterparty is reduced to an amount that is within the established limit. All swaps are executed under master swap agreements containing mutual credit downgrade provisions that provide the ability to require assignment or termination in the event either party is downgraded below Moody's "A3" or S&P's "A-."

Swaps, purchased options and forwards with contractual maturities longer than one year are conducted within the credit policy constraints provided in the table below. Our policy permits us to enter into derivative transactions with counterparties rated "A3" by Moody's and "A-" by S&P's if the agreements governing such transactions require both parties to provide collateral in certain circumstances. Our policy requires foreign exchange forwards with contractual maturities shorter than one year to be executed with counterparties having a credit rating by Moody's of "A-1" and by S&P of "P-1" and the credit limit for these transactions is \$150 million per counterparty. The decline in our exposure to Aaa-rated counterparties from 88% as of December 31, 2004 to 66% as of March 31, 2005 was attributable to a downgrade of our largest counterparty to Aa in March 2005. This counterparty provided additional collateral on April 4, 2005 pursuant to the underlying agreement.

The following table sets forth an analysis of our counterparty credit risk exposures percentages net of collateral held as of the dates indicated:

	March 31,	December 31,
Moody's Rating	2005	2004
Aaa	66%	88%
Aa	34%	10%
A	— %	2%
	1000/	1000/
	100%	100%

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As of March 31, 2005, an evaluation was carried out under the supervision and with the participation of Genworth's management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934). Based upon that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer concluded that the design and operation of these disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting During the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended March 31, 2005 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II—OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We face a significant risk of litigation and regulatory investigations and actions in the ordinary course of operating our businesses, including the risk of class action lawsuits. Our pending legal and regulatory actions include proceedings specific to us and others generally applicable to business practices in the industries in which we operate. In our insurance operations, we are or may become subject to class actions and individual suits alleging, among other things, issues relating to sales or underwriting practices, payment of contingent or other sales commissions, claims payments and procedures, product design, disclosure, administration, additional premium charges for premiums paid on a periodic basis, denial or delay of benefits and breaches of fiduciary or other duties to customers. Plaintiffs in class action and other lawsuits against us may seek very large or indeterminate amounts, including punitive and treble damages, which may remain unknown for substantial periods of time. We are also subject to various regulatory inquiries, such as information requests, subpoenas and books and record examinations, from state, federal and international regulators and other authorities. A substantial legal liability or a significant regulatory action against us could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. Moreover, even if we ultimately prevail in the litigation, regulatory action or investigation, we could suffer significant reputational harm, which could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Recently, the insurance industry has become the focus of increased scrutiny by regulatory and law enforcement authorities concerning certain practices within the insurance industry. In this regard, on April 29, 2005, General Electric Company ("GE") received a subpoena from the Northeast Regional Office of the Securities and Exchange Commission, requiring the production of documents related to "certain loss mitigation insurance products," such as finite risk reinsurance. In the subpoena, GE is defined as including, among other things, its subsidiaries and affiliates. We are cooperating with GE in connection with GE's response to the SEC's subpoena. Additionally, one of our subsidiaries on May 9, 2005 received an information request from the State of Delaware Department of Insurance on the same general subject. In the United Kingdom, the Financial Services Authority has initiated an industry-wide review of payment protection insurance products, as well as an industry-wide review of non-traditional financial arrangements. We are also cooperating with respect to these industry-wide regulatory inquiries.

This industry scrutiny also includes the commencement of investigations and other proceedings by the New York State Attorney General and other governmental authorities relating to allegations of improper conduct in connection with the payment of, and the failure to disclose, contingent commissions by insurance companies to insurance brokers and agents, the solicitation and provision of fictitious or inflated quotes, the use of inducements to brokers or companies in the sale of insurance products and the use of captive reinsurance arrangements. We have not received a subpoena or inquiry from the State of New York with respect to these matters. However, as part of industry-wide inquiries in this regard, we have received inquiries and informational requests with respect to some of these matters from other federal and state regulatory authorities. We have responded to these inquiries and informational requests and will continue to cooperate with these regulatory authorities.

Recent industry-wide inquiries also include those regarding market timing and late trading in variable annuity contracts, variable annuity sales practices/exchanges, and electronic communication document retention practices. In this regard, we responded in late 2003 to a New York State Attorney General subpoena regarding market timing and late trading in variable products and mutual funds. We have not received any further inquiries from the New York State Attorney General regarding these matters, although we received inquiries and informational requests regarding these matters from other federal and state regulatory authorities. We have responded to these inquiries, follow-up inquiries and informational requests and will continue to cooperate with these regulatory authorities.

Although we do not believe that the current investigations and proceedings will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations, we cannot assure you that this will be the case.

In addition, it is possible that related investigations and proceedings may be commenced in the future, and we could become subject to further investigations and have lawsuits filed against us. In any event, increased regulatory scrutiny and any resulting investigations or proceedings could result in new legal precedents and industry-wide regulations or practices that could adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operation.

In our investment-related operations, we are subject to, and may become subject to further, litigation involving commercial disputes with counterparties or others and class action and other litigation alleging, among other things, that we made improper or inadequate disclosures in connection with the sale of assets and annuity and investment products or charged excessive or impermissible fees on these products, recommended unsuitable products to customers or breached fiduciary or other duties to customers. We are also subject to litigation arising out of our general business activities such as our contractual and employment relationships.

Except as described below, there have been no material developments in any of the legal proceedings identified in Part 1, Item 3 of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004. In addition there were no new material legal proceedings during the quarter.

One of our insurance subsidiaries is named as a defendant in a lawsuit, McBride v. Life Insurance Co. of Virginia dba GE Life and Annuity Assurance Co., related to the sale of universal life insurance policies. The complaint was filed on November 1, 2000, in Georgia state court, as a class action on behalf of all persons who purchased certain universal life insurance policies from that subsidiary and alleges improper practices in connection with the sale and administration of universal life policies. The plaintiffs sought unspecified compensatory and punitive damages. On December 1, 2000, we removed the case to the U.S. District Court for the Middle District of Georgia. We have vigorously denied liability with respect to the plaintiff's allegations. Nevertheless, to avoid the risks and costs associated with protracted litigation and to resolve our differences with policyholders, we agreed in principle on October 8, 2003 to settle the case on a nationwide class basis with respect to the insurance subsidiary named in the lawsuit. The settlement provides benefits to the class, and allows us to continue to serve our customers' needs undistracted by disruptions caused by litigation. The court gave final approval to the settlement on August 12, 2004. In the third quarter of 2003, we accrued \$50 million in reserves relating to this litigation, which represents our best estimate of bringing this matter to conclusion. The precise amount of payments in this matter cannot be estimated because they are dependent upon the number of individuals who ultimately will seek relief in the claim form process of the class settlement, the identity of such claimants and whether they are entitled to relief under the settlement terms and the nature of the relief to which they are entitled. That process is currently underway. In addition, approximately 650 class members elected to exclude themselves from the class action settlement. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we reached an agreement in principle to settle the threatened claims of policyholders who had excluded approximately 500 policies from the class action settlement. At that time, we accrued a reserve for the settlement in principle. We have also been named as a defendant in six lawsuits brought by 67 class members who elected to exclude themselves from the class action settlement. In the first quarter of 2005, we reached an agreement to settle one of those six lawsuits. Early in the second quarter of 2005, we reached an agreement in principle to settle the remaining five lawsuits, along with the threatened claims of other policyholders who, together with the plaintiffs in the five lawsuits, had excluded approximately 200 policies from the class action settlement.

One of our insurance subsidiaries is a defendant in six lawsuits brought by individuals claiming that William Maynard, one of our former dedicated sales specialists, and Anthony Allen, one of our former independent producers, converted customer monies and engaged in various fraudulent acts. In October 2003, Allen and Maynard were arrested and charged with conversion in Cumberland County, North Carolina for allegedly failing to remit \$30,000 in premiums that they received from a client to GELAAC (as defined below). Allen has also been indicted in Cumberland County, North Carolina for converting the funds of numerous other individuals. The six cases are *Monger v. Allen, Maynard and GE Life and Annuity Assurance Company* ("GELAAC") (filed October 24, 2003), *Warfel v. Allen, Maynard, adVenture Publishing and* GELAAC (filed February 6, 2004), *Hanrick v. Allen, Maynard and GELAAC* (filed March 10, 2004), *Modlin v. Allen, et al.* (filed June 17, 2004).

Clark v. Allen, 66 et al. (filed June 25, 2004) and Rivers v. Allen, et al. (filed February 11, 2005). The Monger and Hanrick cases have been settled. The remaining four cases were settled in principle early in the second quarter of 2005. Additionally, in the fourth quarter of 2004, we reached an agreement in principle to settle the threatened claims of a putative class of individuals who had dealings with Allen and Maynard. At that time we accrued a reserve for the settlement in principle. In the first quarter of 2005, the settlement in principle became part of the resolution of the case captioned Masters v. Allen, et al., originally filed in the state court of Cumberland County, North Carolina on October 9, 2003, which added GE Life and Annuity Assurance Company and General Electric Capital Assurance Company, two of our insurance subsidiaries, as defendants pursuant to a February 28, 2005 order of the court allowing the amendment of the complaint. On May 6, 2005, the court gave final approval to the settlement.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

Period	Total Number of Shares (or units) Purchased (1)	Average Price Paid Per Share (or Unit)	Total Number of Shares (or Units) Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Numl Appro Dollar V Shares (That Ma Purchas	imum ber (or oximate Value) of (or Units) ay Yet Be ed Under lans or grams
January 1, 2005 through					
January 31, 2005	_	\$ —	_	\$	_
February 1, 2005 through					
February 28, 2005	_	\$ —	_		_
March 1, 2005 through					
March 31, 2005	19,371,586	\$ 25.811	19,371,586		_
	<u> </u>				
Total	19,371,586		19,371,586	\$	_

On March 14, 2005, we entered into a stock purchase agreement with GE, our majority stockholder, pursuant to which we agreed to purchase from GE \$500 million of our Class B Common Stock at a price per share equal to the net proceeds per share that GE received from the underwriters in a secondary offering of our common stock by GE. The secondary offering was consummated on March 30, 2005, and on that date, pursuant to the stock purchase agreement, we repurchased 19,371,586 shares of Class B Common Stock at a price of \$25.811 per share.

Item 6. Exhibits

- 31.1 Certification of Michael D. Fraizer
- 31.2 Certification of Richard P. McKenney
- 32.1 Certification Pursuant to Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code—Michael D. Fraizer
- 32.2 Certification Pursuant to Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code—Richard P. McKenney

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

GENWORTH FINANCIAL, INC. (Registrant)

Date: May 10, 2005

/ S / R ICHARD P. M C K ENNEY

By:

Richard P. McKenney Senior Vice President—Chief Financial Officer Duly Authorized Officer and Principal Financial Officer

44

Exhibit 31.1

CERTIFICATIONS

- I, Michael D. Fraizer, certify that:
 - 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Genworth Financial, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f)) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: May 10, 2005

/ S / M ICHAEL D. F RAIZER
Michael D. Fraizer

Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

I, Richard P. McKenney, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Genworth Financial, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: May 10, 2005

R ICHARD P. M C K ENNEY Richard P. McKenney Senior Vice President—Chief Financial Officer Exhibit 32.1

Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxlev Act of 2002)

- I, Michael D. Fraizer, as Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer of Genworth Financial, Inc. (the "Company"), certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002), that to my knowledge:
 - the accompanying Quarterly Report on Form 10-O of the Company for the three months ended March 31, 2005 (the "Report"), filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
 - the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Dated: May 10, 2005

/s/ Michael D. Fraizer Michael D. Fraizer Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer Exhibit 32.2

Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

- I, Richard P. McKenney, as Senior Vice President—Chief Financial Officer of Genworth Financial, Inc. (the "Company"), certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002), that to my knowledge:
 - the accompanying Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of the Company for the three months ended March 31, 2005 (the "Report"), filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities

Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and

(2) the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Dated: May 10, 2005

/ S / R ICHARD P. M C K ENNEY

Richard P. McKenney

Senior Vice President—Chief Financial Officer

End of Filing



© 2005 | EDGAR Online, Inc.